Mechanisms and pathways involved in lung tumor development in patients with chronic respiratory conditions

Mercè Mateu Jiménez

Director:

Dr. Esther Barreiro Portela

Co-director:

Dr. Victor Curull Serrano

UPF Doctoral Thesis/ 2017

Department of Experimental and Health Sciences



Universitat Pompeu Fabra Barcelona

A Adrián, Carlos, Marc y Mati

Agradecimientos

Si tenéis esta tesis entre las manos, es porque cada uno de vosotros también formáis parte de ella. Sin la ayuda y la colaboración de muchas personas, esta tesis no habría sido posible. A cada una de ellas debo agradecerles la enseñanza que me han ofrecido, el esfuerzo que han puesto para que todo saliera adelante, el entusiasmo día tras día y sobre todo el apoyo que siempre he recibido por su parte. Gracias por acompañarme durante todos estos años, y por haberme ayudado a crecer tanto a nivel profesional como personal.

Esther, Victor, Quim, Lara, Mireia, Albert, Alberto, Rafael, Sergi, Cristina, José, Anna, Maria, Laura, Carme, Alba, Ester, Mònica, Cisco, Clara, Arianne, David, Ana, Hugo, Blanca, Marta, Lidia, Paul, Núria, Adrián, Carlos, Marc, Mati, Paco, Encarna, León, Carmen, Elena, Judit, Carla, Jaume.

A todos vosotros, gracias por haber hecho más fácil todo aquello que parecía tan difícil.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT		9
RESUMEN		11
PREFACE		13
Scientific colla	borations	13
Publications		13
Communicatio	ns	14
Funding		15
Acknowledgen	nents	15
ABBREVIATIO	NS	17
INTRODUCTIO	Ν	21
1. The lungs		21
1.1 Structure and anatomy		
1.2 Lung	function assessment	23
2. Chronic ob	structive pulmonary disease (COPD) and lung cancer (L	.C) 23
2.1 COP	D	23
2.1.1	COPD classification	24
2.2 Lung cancer 25		
2.2.1	Histological classification and staging	26
2.3 COP	D as a risk factor for LC development	27
2.3.1	Cigarette smoking as a major cause of COPD and LC	27
2.3.2	Epidemiology of COPD and LC	28
2.3.3	COPD severity and LC	29
2.4 Poter	ntial biological mechanisms commonly expressed in	
both L	-C and COPD	31
2.4.1	Oxidative and nitrosative stress	31
2.4.2	Inflammation	32
2.4	1.2.1 Th1 and Th2 responses	33

2.4.3 Epigenetic mechanisms 35				
2.4.3.1	MicroRNAs	36		
2.4.3.2	Histone modifications	38		
2.4.3.3	DNA methylation	39		
2.4.4 Regulatio	n of cell growth and proliferation	40		
2.4.4.1	Autophagy	40		
2.4.4.2	Apoptosis	41		
2.4.4.3	Cell proliferation and cell adhesion	42		
2.4.5 Tumor microenvironment		43		
2.4.5.1	Epithelial mesenchymal transition	43		
HYPOTHESIS		45		
OBJECTIVES		47		
1. Study #1		47		
2. Study #2		48		
3. Study #3		49		
METHODS		51		
RESULTS		55		
1. Summary of main findings study #1, #2 and #3 55				
2. Study #1		57		
3. Study #2		71		
4. Study #3		85		
DISCUSSION		129		
CONCLUSIONS				
REFERENCES				
ADDENDUM				

Abstract

ABSTRACT

Chronic respiratory diseases, especially chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), and several molecular mechanisms may predispose to lung cancer (LC) development. Hypothesis: We hypothesized that different biological mechanisms such as oxidative stress, inflammatory events and epigenetic alterations may alter key cellular processes that are strongly involved in tumor initiation and progression in COPD patients. Objectives: In tumor and nontumor lungs and in blood, to explore potential differences between LC patients with and without COPD, in several biological mechanisms that underlie lung tumor development. To evaluate the different profile of these molecular mechanisms between tumor and non-tumor lungs in either LC or LC-COPD patients. Methods: In lung specimens (tumor and non-tumor), oxidative and nitrosative stress markers, antioxidant systems, Th1 and Th2 cytokines, M1 and M2 macrophages, epigenetic events and downstream biomarkers were determined in LC patients with and without COPD. Redox balance markers and Th1 and Th2 cytokines were also evaluated in the blood compartment of LC patients with and without COPD. Results: In tumor lungs and in the blood of LC patients with COPD, an increased oxidative and nitrosative stress was observed, and an upregulation of the Th1 inflammatory response. Expression of specific microRNAs, DNA methylation levels and downstream biomarkers were altered in the lung tumors of LC patients with COPD, which in turn, promoted an increase in cell proliferation, invasion and angiogenesis. In the tumor lungs of LC patients with and without COPD, redox and nitrosative imbalance was higher, Th1 and Th2 cytokines were greater and epigenetic events and downstream biomarkers were altered. Conclusions: A different expression profile of several molecular mechanisms, involved in tumor development, exist in lung tumors and in blood of LC patients with COPD, which may predispose COPD patients to а higher risk of developing LC.

Resumen

RESUMEN

Las enfermedades crónicas respiratorias, y en especial la enfermedad pulmonar obstructiva crónica (EPOC), así como diversos mecanismos moleculares, podrían ser factores de predisposición al desarrollo de cáncer de pulmón (CP). Hipótesis: La hipótesis de trabajo fue que diferentes mecanismos biológicos como el estrés oxidativo, los procesos inflamatorios y las modificaciones epigenéticas, podrían alterar diversos procesos celulares involucrados en el inicio y en la progresión tumoral en pacientes con EPOC. Objetivos: En tejido pulmonar (tumoral y no tumoral) y en sangre, explorar las diferencias potenciales entre pacientes con CP con y sin EPOC, en diversos mecanismos biológicos que subyacen el desarrollo del tumor pulmonar. Evaluar el perfil diferente de estos mecanismos moleculares entre el pulmón tumoral y no tumoral, tanto en pacientes con CP como en pacientes con CP y EPOC. Métodos: Se determinaron marcadores de estrés oxidativo y nitrosativo, sistemas antioxidantes, citosinas Th1 y Th2, eventos epigenéticos y sus biomarcadores efectores, en el pulmón tumoral y no tumoral de pacientes con CP, con y sin EPOC. También se evaluó el estrés oxidativo y nitrosativo, así como las citosinas Th1 y Th2, en la sangre de pacientes con CP, con y sin EPOC. **Resultados**: En el tumor pulmonar y en la sangre de los pacientes con CP y EPOC, se observó un aumento del estrés oxidativo y nitrosativo, así como un incremento de la respuesta inflamatoria Th1. La expresión de microRNAs específicos, los niveles de metilación del ADN, y los biomarcadores efectores se vieron alterados en el tumor pulmonar de pacientes con CP y EPOC, lo que a su vez promovió en estos pacientes un aumento de la proliferación celular, la invasión y la angiogénesis. En el tumor pulmonar de los pacientes con CP, con y sin EPOC, se observó un aumento del estrés oxidativo y nitrosativo, un incremento de las citosinas Th1 y Th2, así como alteraciones en los eventos epigenéticos y en los niveles de los biomarcadores efectores. Conclusiones: En los tumores pulmonares y en la sangre de los pacientes con CP y EPOC, existe un perfil de expresión diferente de diversos mecanismos moleculares implicados en el desarrollo tumoral, lo que podría predisponer a los pacientes con EPOC a un mayor riesgo de desarrollar CP.

PREFACE

Scientific collaborations

In the present thesis, the investigations have been carried out in the Muscle Wasting and Cachexia in Chronic Respiratory Diseases and Lung Cancer Research group, Institute of Medical Research of Hospital del Mar (IMIM)-Hospital del Mar, Barcelona, Spain. In addition, the three studies have been conducted with the collaboration of the Pulmonology Department, the Thoracic Surgery Department and the Pathology Department at Hospital del Mar, Parc de Salut Mar, Barcelona, Spain.

Publications

Some of the studies that are included in the present thesis have been published in international journals:

Study #1

<u>M Mateu-Jimenez</u>, A Sánchez-Font, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló, L Pijuan, C Fermoselle, J Gea, <u>V Curull</u>, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Redox imbalance in lung cancer of patients with underlying chronic respiratory conditions. *Mol Med*. 2016 Jan; 22:85-98

Study #2

<u>M Mateu-Jimenez, V Curull</u>, L Pijuan, A Sánchez-Font, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló, J Gea, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Systemic and tumor Th1 and Th2 inflamamtory profile and macrophages in lung cancer: influence of underlying chronic respiratory disease.

J. Thorac Oncol. 2016 Oct; 2: 235-248

Study #3

<u>M Mateu-Jimenez</u>, <u>V Curull</u>, A Sánchez-Font, L Pijuan, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló, J Gea, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Profile of epigenetic mechanisms in lung tumors of patients with underlying chronic respiratory conditions.

Clinical Epigenetics, in revision

Preface

Communications

Some of the results that are included in the current thesis, and those other that are from other investigations developed in the PhD period, have been showed in form of either poster or oral communication in different national conferences.

<u>M Mateu-Jiménez</u>, <u>V Curull</u>, A Sánchez-Font, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló,
 L Pijuan, J Gea, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Epigenetic regulation in lung cancer patients with and without COPD.

XI CIBERES Conferences (Abstract book, page 55), Madrid, Spain, September 2016.

2. <u>M Mateu-Jiménez</u>, A Sánchez-Font, L Pijuan, A Rodríguez-Fuster, J Gea, <u>V</u> <u>Curull</u>, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Eventos inflamatorios en la predisposición al cáncer de pulmón en pacientes con EPOC.

VIII CIBERES Conferences (Abstract book, page 31), Valladolid, Spain, October 2015.

3. <u>M Mateu-Jiménez</u>, A Sánchez-Font, L Pijuan, A Rodríguez-Fuster, J Gea, <u>V</u> <u>Curull</u>, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Mecanismos biológicos en la predisposición al cáncer de pulmón en pacientes con EPOC.

VII CIBERES Conferences, (Abstract book, page 22), Valladolid, Spain, October 2014.

4. <u>M Mateu-Jiménez</u>, A Sánchez-Font, L Pijuan, A Rodríguez-Fuster, J Gea, <u>V</u> <u>Curull</u>, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Mechanisms and pathways involved in lung tumor development in patients with chronic respiratory conditions.

Cancer seminars at *Hospital del Mar-IMIM*, *Parc de Salut Mar*, Barcelona Biomedical Research Park (PRBB), Barcelona, Spain, June, 2014.

5. <u>M Mateu-Jiménez</u>, A Chacón, M Vilà-Ubach, C Fermoselle, A Urtreger, Elisa D Bal de Kier Joffé, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Nuevas dianas terapéuticas en el cáncer de pulmón: inhibición de los sistemas MAPK, NF-KB, proteasoma y estrés oxidativo en un modelo murino.

VI CIBERES Conferences (Abstract book, page 18), Bunyola, Mallorca, Illes Balears, Spain, October 2013.

 <u>M Mateu-Jiménez</u>, C Fermoselle, A Urtreger, Elisa D Bal de Kier Joffé, <u>E</u> <u>Barreiro</u>. New therapeutic targets in lung cancer: inhibition of MAPK, NFkB, proteasome pathways and oxidative stress in a murine model.
 Cancer seminars at *Hospital del Mar-IMIM*, *Parc de Salut Mar*, Barcelona

Biomedical Research Park (PRBB), Barcelona, Spain, July, 2013.

Funding

The different investigations that are included in the current PhD thesis have been supported with funding by:

SEPAR 2008, SEPAR 2016, FUCAP 2009, FUCAP 2011, FUCAP 2012, FIS 11/02029 (FEDER), FIS 14/00713 (FEDER), PT13/0010/0005 (FEDER), SAF2011-26908, CIBERES (*Instituto de Salud Carlos III*) unrestricted grant from Menarini SA, and the "Xarxa de Bancs de tumors sponsored by Pla Director d'Oncologia de Catalunya 394 (XBTC)", Catalan Government.

The binding of the present doctoral thesis has been funded by "Fundació IMIM".

Acknowledgements

I am very grateful to Ms. Arianne Bercowsky, Ana Dorrego, Miriam Méndez, Blanca Cucarull, Andrea Elias, Mr. David Calderon and Hugo Rivera for their help with some of the experiments from the laboratory.

ABBREVIATIONS

AP-1: activator protein-1

BMI: body mass index

CDKN1A: cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1A

CDKN2A: cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 2A

COPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

CRK: v-crk avian sarcoma virus CT10 oncogene homolog 17

CRP: c-reactive protein

DLco: carbon monoxide transfer

DNA: deoxyribonucleic acid

EFNA3: ephrin-A3

EGFL7: EGF-like-domain, multiple 7

EGFR: epidermal growth factor

ETS1: v-ets avian erythroblastosis virus E26 oncogene homolog 1

FEV1: forced expiratory volume in the first second

FGFRL1: fibro blast growth factor receptor-like 1

FVC: forced vital capacity

GAPDH: glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase

GSH: glutathione

GSV: globular sedimentation velocity

g1: multi-exonic gene assay may detect genomic DNA if presenting the sample

HDAC: histone deacetylase

HAT: histone acetyltransferase 18

HIF- α : hypoxia inducible factor-1 α

HOXA1: homeobox A1

Abbreviations

- Hs: homo sapiens ID: identification INF: interferon IL: interleukin KCO: krogh transfer factor KDa: kilodaltons Kg: kilogram *KRAS*: kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog 11 L: liter LC: lung cancer m: meters *MARCKS*: myristoylated alanine-rich protein kinase C substrate MDA: malondialdehyde
- *MIF*: macrophage migration inhibitory factor
- miR: microRNA
- miRNA: microRNA
- MW: molecular weight
- M1: macrophages type 1
- m1: multi-exonic gene assay does not detect genomic DNA
- M2: macrophages type 2
- NF-kB: nuclear factor kB
- NT: nitrotyrosine
- N: number
- NM: mRNA RefSeq database category
- Nrf-2: NF-E2 related factor-2

PDCD4: programmed cell death 4

Pred: predicted

PTEN, phosphatase and tensin homolog 10

P53: tumor protein p53

P63: tumor protein p63

RAB14: RAB14, member RAS oncogene family

ROS: Reactive Oxigen Species

RNS: Reactive Nitrogen Species

SIRT1: sirtuin 1

SNAIL1: snail family zinc finger 1

SOD: superoxide dismutase

SPRY2: sprouty homolog 2

STAT3: signal transducer and activator of transcription 3

TGF-beta: tumor growth factor-beta

TNM: tumor, nodes, metastasis

TOM1: target of myb1

TPM1: tropomyosin 1 (alpha)

VEFG: vascular endothelial factor growth

ZEB2: zinc finger E-box binding homeobox 2

INTRODUCTION

The current thesis is about the main biological mechanisms that are involved in lung cancer (LC) development in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Both LC and COPD pathogenesis have a strong global burden in the population and both diseases are considered one of the major causes of mortality worldwide (1;2).

Briefly, LC is characterized by an increase in cell growth, angiogenesis promotion and anti-apoptosis, whereas the main features of COPD are cell death, destruction of the airway walls and anti-angiogenesis. However, both diseases have the same main etiological factor, which is cigarette smoking (CS), and they may also share several molecular mechanisms (3;4). Concretely, CS promotes oxidative and nitrosative stress, which induce the activation of the inflammatory response, leading to epigenetic changes, which may promote LC and COPD pathogenesis (3;4) Moreover, it has been demonstrated that COPD is an independent risk factor for the development of lung carcinogenesis (5).

In this section of the thesis the following topics are explained in detail: the main structures of the lung, the major common features of COPD and LC, the epidemiology of lung carcinogenesis in COPD patients, and the biological processes that may explain the association between the two diseases.

1. The lungs

The lungs are two soft, spongy and elastic organs that are situated inside the rib cage on each side of the mediastinum and are separated by the heart, vessels and other structures (6;7). Both lungs have a conical form, are covered with visceral pleura and are located freely in their corresponding pleural cavity. The main function of the lungs is gas exchange, which occurs between the air and blood by diffusion through the lung tissue (6;7). Gas exchange consists on transferring oxygen from the inspired air into the blood flow, as well as to eliminate waste gases (such as dioxides of carbon) from the bloodstream into the expired air (6;8).

1.1 Structure and anatomy

Each lung is formed by sections that are called lobes. The right lung is larger than the left, and is composed by three lobes: the upper, the middle and the lower lobes. However, the left lung is only constituted by two lobes: the upper and the lower, because it shares space with the heart (7;8).

The trachea is divided into two breathing tubes that are called the main stem bronchi, which lead into the right and left lungs. The main bronchi are subdivided successively into smaller bronchi and then into thinner tubes called bronchioles, that terminate in one or more respiratory bronchioles (7;8). Every respiratory bronchiole divides into tiny air sacs that are called alveolar sacs, which consist of several alveoli that are covered by blood capillaries (6;7). Alveoli are the main place where gas exchange takes place, inspired oxygen is diffused into the bloodstream in order to be liberated in the tissues as a substrate, and carbon dioxide is transferred into the atmosphere (7;8). The lungs are formed by different specialized cells in order to do its function (9). Hence, the airways, bronchi and alveolar walls are constituted by pulmonary epithelial cells and by mesenchymal cells that give structural support producing extracellular matrix. Furthermore, the vasculature of the lungs consists of different cells types such as endothelial, smooth muscle, and fibroblasts (9). In addition, the lung also contains resident phagocytic cells such as macrophages and inflammatory cells.



Figure 1. Structure and anatomy of the lung. Figure was produced using Servier Medical Art (http:\\www.servier.com)

1.2 Lung function assessment

The main lung function parameters that are used in order to evaluate and monitor the progression of respiratory diseases are: forced expiratory volume in the first second (FEV1), forced vital capacity (FVC), FEV1/FVC ratio, carbon monoxide transfer (DL_{CO}) and the krough transfer factor (K_{CO}) (8;10). Briefly, FEV1 is the volume of air liberated at the end of the first second; FVC is the volume of air delivered during an expiration after a full inspiration; TV is the volume of air inspired or expired with each normal rest; DLCO is the carbon monoxide uptake from a single inspiration, normally in 10 seconds and K_{CO} is the diffusing capacity of the lung per unit volume, corrected by alveolar volume (8;10).

2. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and lung cancer (LC)

2.1 COPD

COPD is a lung disease that is characterised by irreversible or partially reversible airflow limitation, which is normally progressive and it is associated with an abnormal inflammatory response of the lung to harmful gases or particles (11;12). The main clinical manifestations of COPD are chronic bronchitis (inflammation and remodelling of the large-airway) and emphysema (breakdown of lung tissue), whereas the main symptoms are chronic cough, sputum, dyspnoea and weigh of loss (4;11).

CS is the major cause of COPD pathogenesis, which has been reported in numerous studies (4;13). However, other less important risk factors for COPD development that includes air pollution and genetic factors such as alpha1antitrypsin deficiency, or several candidate genes that are associated with the development of COPD (14-16). Nowadays, COPD is one of the major causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide, and the burden of this disease is expected to increase in the next years (1;13). Concretely, it is predicted that COPD will become the third leading cause of death by 2030 (12).



Figure 2. Alveoli with emphysema (alveolar membrane breakdown) from a COPD patient *versus* normal alveoli. Figure was produced using Servier Medical Art (http://www.servier.com)

2.1.1 COPD classification

There are many guidelines in order to classify COPD severity. One of the most common used is the Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease (GOLD) (17) which is a global document that provides recommendations on diagnosis and management of COPD (4;18). Spirometry is essential in order to diagnose COPD, and airflow obstruction has been established when the ratio of the spirometry parameters FEV1/FVC is below 70% of the predicted value. GOLD classification is based on the evaluation of symptoms, and exacerbation risk, and distinguishes between four categories of patients with COPD (4;19;20):

- Group A: with less symptoms and with 0-1 exacerbation per year.

- Group B: with more symptoms and 0-1 exacerbations per year.

- Group C: with less symptoms and more or equal than 2 exacerbations per year.

- Group D: with more symptoms and more or equal than 2 exacerbations per year.

However, in order to assess COPD severity, there are other systems that are based in both clinical and spirometry parameters, such as the Spanish guideline of COPD (GESEPOC), the European Respiratory Society/American Thoracic Society technical standards (ERS/ATS), the guideline of National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) and the guideline updated from the American College of physicians (ACP)/American college of chest physicians (ACCP)/ATS and ERS (21;22)

2.2 Lung cancer

Lung cancer (LC) is a malignancy which usually originates in the tissues of the lungs or in the cells that line the airways (23). This disease is one of the main causes of cancer deaths in the entire world and it is rarely curable, because when the diagnosis is made, LC is often in an advanced stage and treatment options are limited (3;24). Therefore, LC has a survival rate less than 16% in the 5 years (24;25). The main common symptoms of LC are cough, dyspnea, hemoptysis and weight loss. In addition, patients can have other complications such as bone, spinal cord or brain metastasis as well as superior vena cava (SVC) syndrome (26;27). Those symptoms can be the cause of the main location of the cancer, can be due to the cancer metastasis, or could also be clinical manifestations of the different comorbidities associated to LC such as arterial hypertension, cardiac disease, peripheral vascular disease or diabetes (26;27).

CS is the most important risk factor for LC development, which has been demonstrated in several studies, being associated cigarette smoke with more than 90% of all LC cases (28-30). However, there are other minor etiological factors for LC such as asbestos or radon exposure and genetic factors, for instance mutations in many proto-oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes that are involved in cell proliferation, cell invasion, cell differentiation and tumor growth such as epidermal growth factor (*EGFR*), mitogen activated protein kinase kinase (*MEK*) and ki-ras2 kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (*K-RAS*)(31-33).



Figure 3. A smoker's lung with a tumor *versus* a healthy lung. Figure was produced using Servier Medical Art (http://www.servier.com)

2.2.1 Histological classification and staging

Histological classification of LC is important in order to determine the management of the patients with LC and to predict the prognosis of the disease (34). The two major histological classifications for LC are small-cell lung cancer (SCLC), which includes the 15% of all LC cases, and non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), that accounts for an 85% of all LC cases (35;36). SCLC is derived from cells that present neuroendocrine characteristics and it is characterised by rapid growth rate, spread to separate sites and early dissemination of the lymph node (35). NSCLC is divided into 3 pathologic subtypes: adenocarcinoma (usually found in the peripheral parts of the lung), squamous cell carcinoma (normally found near the main bronchi) and large cell carcinoma (found in any part of the lung), that account for approximately a 40%, 20% and 3%, respectively, of all LC cases (23;37).

The evaluation of LC staging uses the tumor-node-metastasis (TNM) classification. The 7th edition of TNM is followed nowadays in clinical practice in order to asses LC staging, althought the 8th edition has been published, this new system will be implemented in January 1, 2018 (38;39). The T descriptor shows the extent of spread of the primary tumor, that involves tumor size, invasion of adjacent structures, endobronchial location, distance from the carina, and the presence of satellite nodules. The N component is the nodal descriptor, which describes how is involved the regional lymph node. Finally,

the M component describes the absence or presence of metastasis (the common metastatic sites in LC are liver, bones, adrenals and brain) (36;38;40;41).

ТММ	Stage group
T1a-T1b N0 M0	IA
T2a N0 M0	IB
T1a-T2a N1 M0 T2b N0 M0	IIA
T2b N1 M0 T3 N0 M0	IIB
T1a-T3 N2 M0 T3 N1 M0 T4 N0-N1 M0	IIIA
T1-T4 N3 M0 T4 N2 M0	IIIB
M1a-b	IV

 Table 1. TNM staging classification of LC (38;39)

2.3 COPD as a risk factor for LC development

2.3.1 Cigarette smoking as a major cause of COPD and LC

CS is the main etiological factor of both COPD and LC development. It contains different elements and free radicals that cause direct damage in the airways, promoting a response to CS that consists on the liberation of endogenous intracellular molecules and several molecular signals (4;13). These signals are identified by different receptors and an inflammatory response that is not developed specifically, promotes lung destruction (emphysema) and important systemic effects that can induce chronic bronchitis, and lead to COPD

development (4;13;42). In addition, CS also stimulates the proliferation of globet cells, that create mucus into the respiratory tract, promoting an excessive mucus production (hypermucus secretion), that is related to COPD severity (8;43). CS is also strongly associated with the inducement of LC by two ways, among others. Firstly, the carcinogenic components that contains tobacco induce mutations in several important tumor suppressor genes, such as *P53*, that are involved in cell cycle deregulation and carcinogenesis (44). Secondly, the N-nitroso-compounds, one of the main groups of chemicals that are present in tobacco, are potent carcinogens and have high ability to promote LC development (28;45). Therefore, quitting smoking has been demonstrated to have favourable effects in both diseases, as smoking cessation has produced a slower reduction of lung function in COPD patients and has declined the rate of mortality in both LC and COPD patients (46;47).

2.3.2 Epidemiology of COPD and LC

Although COPD and LC share the main etiologic factor, these two diseases seem to be opposite: whereas COPD is associated with matrix destruction, epithelial cell death and anti-angiogenesis, LC is characterised by cell proliferation, lack of apoptosis and promotion of angiogenesis (3;11). Nevertheless, there is a high prevalence of LC in COPD patients and several types of studies such as epidemiological, LC screening studies, population-based cohort studies and interventional trials have demonstrated a strong association between both diseases (48-50). Importantly, COPD has been shown to be an independent risk factor for LC in several studies (48-50). For instance, in an epidemiological study it was found that COPD prevalence in patients with LC was 50% whereas it was an 8% in control subjects, and that it was independent of smoking exposure, sex and age (5).

In the late 1980's many matched case-control and epidemiological studies started to show that the presence of airway obstruction in current smokers was correlated with an increase in LC incidence and that this was a better indicator for LC than the age or the smoking history (51;52). Concretely, it was found that the probability of developing LC in 10 years was 8.8% in those

patients with airway obstruction whereas it was a 2% for patients with normal pulmonary function (51). It was also demonstrated that the risk of LC development was higher when the degree of airway obstruction was increased (51;52). More recently, it has been reported that a slightly reduction in FEV1 was a significant good predictor of increased LC risk, especially in women (53;54). Additionally, it has been found that FEV1 and FEV1/FVC could be significant good markers of LC prognosis, even when controlling the study for smoking history (51).

In addition to airway obstruction, it has been shown that emphysema and chronic bronchitis could also be considered as independent risk factors for LC development (5;55;56). Several studies have observed that there is an increased frequency of LC in patients with emphysema, being higher this frequency in patients with both emphysema and airway obstruction (55;57). It has been also reported that patients with chronic bronchitis exhibited an increased risk for LC development (56). Moreover, it was found that the fact of having emphysema combined with chronic bronchitis is a prognostic predictor of LC patient's death (5;58).

Hence, the different features of COPD: airway obstruction, emphysema and chronic bronchitis, have been associated with LC development (5;52;55). This shows that COPD patients have more susceptibility to having LC, as it has been observed in different investigations that only the presence of COPD *per se*, increases the incidence of suffering from LC (5;57). Concretely, numerous epidemiological studies have reported an increased risk between 2 to 6 times of developing LC in smokers with COPD compared to smokers without this disease (57;59;60). Even in a study with a large amount of never-smoker subjects, the presence of COPD promoted an increase of 2.4 fold the risk of suffering from LC (58).

2.3.3 COPD severity and LC

It is known that the severity of COPD has an influence on LC frequency, but the results obtained in several investigations seem to be controversial. On the one

hand, it has been shown that compared to smokers without airflow limitation, severe COPD patients who are active smokers, have a higher risk of developing LC than mild and moderate COPD (58;61). However, on the other hand, other studies have found that LC incidence decreased from I to IV GOLD stages of COPD, having less incidence of having LC patients at stage IV than those in stage I (62;63). Furthermore, it has been evidenced that the severity of emphysema could predict the location of the tumor in an early stage of LC patients (64).

In addition, the characteristics of LC are different in patients that have COPD compared to those without this disease (58). It has been observed that smokers with COPD normally develop squamous cell carcinoma, although adenocarcinoma subtype is increasing the incidence in light smokers and females (57;65). It has been hypothesized that this tendency could be due to the change in the composition of cigarettes that may have less content of tar and nicotine. Then, smokers have to compensate it with smoking more cigarettes and with a deeper inhalation, which can result in a change in the histological type of the LC, which also affects differently depending on the gender (23).

Additionally, it has been shown that the histology subtype of LC developed also depends on COPD severity (58). Therefore, it has been reported that the most frequent histology type in patients with GOLD stage I is adenocarcinoma, whereas the most common histology type of GOLD stage II and III is squamous cell carcinoma (62). It is known that one of the major causes of death in patients with mild to moderate COPD is LC, and that those patients with LC and COPD have a worse prognosis and quality of life than patients without this disease (66;67). In fact, it has been found that suffering from COPD is strongly associated with LC mortality, as patients with only LC (58;68). Additionally, it has been showed that an increased severity of COPD is correlated with a higher risk of LC deaths (69). Then, an early diagnosis of COPD is very important in order to screen the population with higher risk of having LC, which would increase the survival of those patients (70).

2.4 Potential biological mechanisms commonly expressed in both LC and COPD

As above mentioned, LC and COPD share the main etiologic risk factor (CS) and there is high evidence that they could also have analogous pathogenic pathways (48;71). CS induces oxidative and nitrosative stress, which in turn increases the activation of the immune system and the inflammatory response, promoting epigenetic changes, which could lead to both COPD and LC development (72;73). Then, oxidative and nitrosative stress, chronic inflammation, and epigenetic modifications can be important causes of the increased cell proliferation, cell adhesion, epithelial mesenchymal transition and angiogenesis that is seen in LC patients, and the elevated apoptosis and lung damage that characterizes COPD pathogenesis (72;73). In addition, tumor stroma and activated fibroblasts could have an important role in inducing LC in COPD patients (74). In the current thesis, several molecular mechanisms that could link LC pathogenesis in patients with COPD have been studied such as oxidative and nitrosative stress, inflammation, epigenetic events and downstream regulator genes. A brief description of these mechanisms is explained below.

2.4.1 Oxidative and nitrosative stress

CS contains free radicals such as reactive oxygen and nitrogen species (ROS and RNS, respectively) that include species such as superoxide anion (O_2^{-}), peroxides (H_2O_2), hydroxyl radicals (OH⁻) and peroxynitrites (ONOO⁻) (75;76). In normal conditions, the cell maintains a balance between the formation of ROS or RNS and its removal by different pathways and antioxidant systems such as superoxide dismutase I (Cu-ZnSOD), superoxide dismutase II (MnSOD) and catalase (73;77). However, when ROS or RNS are produced in high levels, the antioxidant capacity of the tissue is exceeded, oxidative and nitrosative stress occurs (78). Both processes promote the accumulation of cell and DNA damage, which if it is not repaired correctly results in DNA mutations (79). Moreover, oxidative stress induced the transition from the G1 to the M

phase of the cell cycle, promoting an increase of cell proliferation (79;80). Then, this fact can elevate the epithelial mesenchymal (EMT) transition in the lung tissue from normal to carcinogenesis in smokers with COPD (81). Additionally, ROS and RNS can promote the degradation of tumor suppressor proteins, driving to an increased cell division and a lower apoptosis and DNA repair, inducing cancer development and progression (73). Furthermore, RNS can also elevate the levels of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), augmenting angiogenesis and leading to tumor growth and cell invasion (82).

Protein carbonylation, 3-nytrotirosine formation (NT) and the final products of lipidic peroxidation such as malondialdehyde (MDA) or 4-hydroxy-2nonenal (HNE), are important markers of oxidative and nitrosative stress (83-85). Several investigations have showed that oxidative and nitrosative stress have an important role in the development of both LC and COPD. For instance, it has been found an increase of oxidative and nitrosative stress in the blood of LC patients compared to controls (86). Moreover, it has also been found that levels of nitrosative stress were greater in the tumor lesions than in the nontumor parenchyma of LC patients without COPD (79). In addition, it has been observed that structural and functional proteins are more nitrated and carbonylated in the normal airways of LC patients compared to controls, especially in those who have COPD (79;87). Furthermore, oxidative stress levels have been shown to be greater in the airways of LC-COPD than in LC patients (87). Therefore, oxidative and nitrosative stress are one of the mechanisms proposed to explain the association between COPD and LC although it is not fully understood at a molecular level (88:89).

2.4.2 Inflammation

The inflammatory response is a complex network of many different cells types and mediators (90). COPD pathogenesis is characterized by chronic inflammation, which in turn creates a local microenvironment that promotes malignant transformation and potentiates cancer progression (11;91). Then, chronic inflammation and the release of several interleukins (IL) by cells from the immune system, contributes to the lung carcinogenesis that usually occurs

in COPD patients (87;92). In the same manner, there are many inflammatory diseases that have been found to promote the development of other cancers (93-95). For instance, Barret esophagus has been linked to esophageal cancer, chronic pancreatitis has been associated with the development of cancer in pancreas, and patients with inflammatory bowel disease have been found to have a higher risk of having colon cancer (93-95).

CS promotes the expression of several cytokines that lead to an increase of the inflammatory response and that can inhibit apoptosis, induce angiogenesis, cell differentiation and also can suppress the mechanisms of cell repair (87;92). Inflammation in the airways contributes to alterations in the bronchial epithelium and promotes lung damage, leading to COPD, and resulting in an increase of cell division in order to maintain cell homeostasis (96). Therefore, the increased cell division and the chronic mitogenesis, augments the probability of DNA damage, with the consequent DNA mutations that can promote carcinogenesis (97). In line with this, it has been evidenced that chronic inflammation in the lower respiratory airway, can induce the development of cancer (49;98). In addition, many investigations have shown that systemic levels of different interleukins are higher in COPD patients, especially during exacerbations and with advanced disease (99-102). In the same way, circulating and local cytokines as well as growth factors have been associated with LC, being greater its levels than in control subjects (87;103).

Hence, chronic inflammation can promote neoplasia, tumor growth and metastasis, and it also has an important role in COPD pathogenesis (104;105).

2.4.2.1 Th1 and Th2 responses

T helper 1 lymphocytes (Th1 lymphocytes) release IL-2, interferon-gamma and TNF-alpha, which are responsible for cellular immunity and promote antitumor effects (106;107). However, T helper 2 lymphocytes (Th2 lymphocytes) predominantly produce IL-4 and IL-10, which potientate the inhibition of the immune system and favour tumor development (106;107). It has been reported that in LC and other malignancies such as breast or gastric cancer, Th1 and

Th2 balance is altered in the peripheral blood, with maintenance of the body to a Th2-dominant phenotype (108-110). This dominance of Th2 cytokines prevents the patient from destroying the tumor cells that have survived for instance to an incomplete resection, promoting a tumor relapse (105). Several studies have found that LC patients with higher systemic Th1 cytokines had a better prognosis than those with lower levels, increasing this tendency in patients in stage II or III (105;111). Additionally, in the airways and in the blood of COPD patients it has been found an increase of T cells secreting interferongamma, suggesting a greater Th1 response in these patients (89;112).

VEGF has an important role in the regulation of angiogenesis, which is increased in LC, and its expression is regulated by several growth factors such as transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-beta) and epidermal growth factor (EGFR). It has been observed that VEGF levels are augmented in the blood of LC patients and that they are associated with an increase of LC deaths (113). Interestingly, VEGF has been directly correlated with the angiogenic and aggressive potential of the tumor in LC patients (114).

Macrophages are important phagocytic immune effector cells that are formed through differentiation of monocytes (115;116). Macrophages can have different phenotypes depending on the microenvironment, which has an important role in LC and COPD pathogenesis (115;117). There are two different states of activation for macrophages: M1 macrophages, which are stimulated by IFN-gamma or TNF-alpha and secrete high levels of Th1 cytokines; and M2 macrophages that are induced by IL-4 or IL-13 and produce Th2 cytokines (116;118). M1 subtype act in the initial states of tumorigenesis, having antitumor effects, while M2 macrophages are thought to be in established tumors, promoting tumor development and angiogenesis (118-120). Therefore, it has been observed that in the tumor islets of NSCLC patients macrophages are predominantly of the M2 subtype (118;120;121). Interestingly, M1 macrophage density in tumor islets and stroma has been positively associated with survival time in LC patients whereas M2-polarized subtype has been associated with poor prognosis (118;120-123).

There is also high evidence that a transcriptional shift toward an M2 gene profile occur in smokers with COPD as well as a down-regulation of M1 genes (124-126). In addition, there is a partially change in macrophage polarization to an M1 phenotype with smoking cessation in COPD patients (125). Hence, contribution of M1 and M2 in LC and COPD development should be better defined, as both populations exist in these diseases (120;122;126).

2.4.3 Epigenetic mechanisms

Both oxidative stress and inflammation alter the redox status of the cells, which promote the destabilization of the genome and also lead to epigenetic changes (72). Epigenetic is described as the heritable changes in gene function that occur without alterations in the nucleotide sequence (72;127). These changes can be transmitted from one generation to the next (mitotic inheritance) and between generations of species (meiotic inheritance). The heritable material of eukaryotic cells is packaged in the form of chromatin (72;128). The main functional unit of chromatin is the nucleosome, which is formed by a core that consists of a complex of eight histone proteins (two each of histones H2A, H2B, H3 and H4) and a 146 nucleotide pairs long of double stranded DNA (128;129). There are two main regions in chromatin: heterochromatin, that is highly condensed, which reduces the accessibility of the transcription factors to the DNA, so it replicates late and contains inactive genes; and euchromatin, which is few condensed and contains the majority of the active genes because transcription can be activated easily (129).

Epigenetic mechanisms can be divided into the following groups: noncoding RNAs such as microRNAs (miRNAs), covalent and non-covalent histone modifications and DNA methylation (130;131) These modifications are controlled by chromatin-modifying enzymes that alter chromatin structure or by the recruitment of several DNA interacting proteins with enzymatic activities that modify the chromatin (72;129). Chromatin modifications, due to epigenetic alterations, tend to alter the transcription of different genes that affect to important cellular processes involved in COPD and LC development such as apoptosis, cell proliferation and differentiation, DNA repair and angiogenesis. In

addition, there is high evidence that epigenetic modifications are involved in the process of tissue stem cell differentiation to malignant cells, promoting tumor initiation and progression (131). Then, several studies have reported that epigenetic alterations play an important role in both LC and COPD pathogenesis (130;131).

2.4.3.1 MicroRNAs

MicroRNAs (miRNAs, miRs) are small, non-coding RNA molecules (from 19 to 25 nucleotides long) that regulate gene expression at transcriptional and posttranscriptional level (132;133). The creation of mature miRNAs is a process with different stages (134;135). Firstly, miRNAs genes are transcribed in the nucleus, which are called primary miRs (pri-miRs). Then, a RNAse III enzyme (Drosha) splits pri-miRs into precursors, called pre-miRs, that are transported to cytoplasm and cut by another RNAse III enzyme (Dicer) to form a miRNA duplex. Finally, this duplex is transformed into a mature miRNA, which is incorporated into an RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) (132;134;135). MiRNAs bind to the complementary sequence in the 3'-untranslated region (3'-UTR) of the target mRNAs and cause mRNA degradation or translational repression, so miRNAs are strongly involved in gene silencing (72;132;135).

Only one miRNA is capable to target different transcripts and can regulate different processes involved in LC and COPD development such as cell proliferation, inflammation, apoptosis, cell differentiation and cell migration (132-134). Moreover, microRNAs have a key role in the development of adaptative and innate immune responses, that are also related with the pathogenesis of both diseases (136). Then, several miRNAs have been involved as either tumor suppressor genes or oncogenes in many different tumor types (133-135).

There is increasing evidence that deregulation of the expression of many miRNAs is associated with tumor progression and survival, which has been found in many cancers, including LC (137-139). Moreover, different studies support that miRNAS could be potential biomarkers of LC, as it has been shown
that circulating miRNAs can differentiate malignant from non-malignant tissue (140;141). Furthermore, several studies have reported that an up-regulation or a down-regulation of different miRNAs could be one of the causes of LC development (142;143).

The most consistently up-regulated miRNAs in both blood and lung specimens of LC patients are miR-21 and miR-210, which have an important role in promoting cancer (138;139;143). MiR-21 has been shown to contribute to tumor growth and invasion, being associated with a worse prognosis of LC patients (142;144). Furthermore, miR-21 targets many genes associated with malignancy such as the tumor suppressor genes phosphatase and tensin homologue (*PTEN*) and tropomysosin alpha-1 (*TPM1*) as well as the programmed cell death 4 (*PDCD4*) (143). MiR-210 has been shown to be involved in tumor initiation and in the promotion of an hypoxic phenotype, which is associated with a poor survival of LC patients (145;146). In addition, there is strong evidence that miR-210 increases radioresistance in human LC cells by targeting hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (*HIF-1*) (145;146).

Oppositely, miR-let7 family, miR-451, and miR30a have been found to be down-regulated in LC patients (141;147;148). MiR-Let7 family has an important role in regulating cell proliferation and differentiation during development in different species, so it could act as a tumor suppressor gene (149;150). Moreover, reduced levels of miR-let7c are associated with metastasis, cell invasion and advanced TNM stages, due to its interaction with *RAS* genes (148;151). MiR-451 acts as a tumor suppressor gene in LC, inhibiting rasrelated protein 14 (RAB14), and its down-regulated expression has been correlated with tumor differentiation, proliferation and lymph-node metastasis in LC patients (147;152). There is high evidence that miR-30a also acts as a tumor suppressor gene, targeting Snail Family Zinc Finger 1 (*SNAIL-1*) and inhibiting epithelial mesenquimal transition. In addition, reduced levels of miR30a promotes cell invasion and migration (153;154). The down-regulation of these three miRNAs (miR-let7, miR-451 and miR-30a) is associated with shorter survival of LC patients (147;150).

Introduction

Furthermore, it has been reported that in COPD also occurs an alteration of several miRNAs (139;155;156). It has been found that there is a different pattern of miRNA expression between smokers and non-smokers, and that cigarette smoke promotes a down-regulation of several miRNA expression (157;158). This fact has been also demonstrated in mouse and rat lungs exposed to tobacco smoke, in which was predominantly observed a downregulation of miRNAs in both models (158;159). Furthermore, several studies have demonstrated that many miRNAs are deregulated in lung tissue of COPD patients compared to healthy subjects (139;155-157). There is strong evidence that several miRNAs are expressed differentially in plasma from LC compared to COPD patients, which could be useful as a diagnostic tool, in order to distinguish between LC and COPD patients (160;161).

2.4.3.2 Histone modifications

Histones are alkaline proteins which are extremely conserved and that can be post-transcriptionally modified, usually at the basic aminoacid lysine (K) and arginine (R) residues of their C-terminal tails (129). Histone tails can be phosporylated, methylated, acetylated, ubiquitinated, sumolyated and ADP-ribosylated, by the corresponding histone modifying enzymes (162;163). Both histone's core and their modifications have an important role in nuclear scaffolding, controlling the interaction of DNA, RNA polymerase and other transcription factors in order to regulate gene expression (162;164;165).

CS promotes alterations in histone proteins, that have been shown to occur very early in the process of oncogenesis (166). One of the major modifications is histone acetylation, controlled by histone acetylatransferases (HATs), which promotes changes in the chromatin structure that are associated with the increase of gene transcription (164;165). On the contrary, histone deacetylation, by histone deacetylases (HDACs), removes the acetyl groups and induces the repression of gene transcription (164;165).

It has been suggested that deregulation of HDACs and HATs can promote LC and COPD, as a decreased HDAC activity induces an elevated

transcription of several proinflamamtory genes that can promote COPD and carcinogenesis, and an over-expression of HDACs leads to a lower transcription of many tumor suppressor genes, promoting lung neoplasia (167;168). Therefore, in many tumor types it has been observed augmented levels of HDACs and decreased activity of HATs (169;170). Additionally, it has been evidenced that LC patients with an elevated acetylation in their lungs show better survival prognosis (171;172).

It has been demonstrated that CS causes hyperacetylation of histones and decrease histone deacetylase activity in lungs of smokers and in mice exposed to tobacco smoke (167;173;174). Therefore, it has been revealed that in the lungs and in the airways of COPD patients, there is an increase in histone acetylation, which is associated with the promoter region of many inflammatory genes that play a key role in COPD inflammation (175;176). Moreover, the reduction of HDAC activity such as HDAC-2 has been found in COPD patients and it is correlated with COPD severity and with the smoking exposure levels (167). Therefore, both hyper and hypoacetylation seem to have an important role in the development and progression of LC and COPD.

2.4.3.3 DNA methylation

Methylation is a post replicative epigenetic modification of DNA that in vertebrates occurs in the CpG dinucleotide, and it is very important in order to regulate gene expression (177;178). Moreover, methylation has a role in DNA strand separation and can result in errors in chromosome segregation (179;180). It is known that altered DNA methylation is related with cancer and other diseases such as COPD, because it is associated with gene silencing (181;182). In human cancers it is frequently found a general hypomethylation in the entire genome, but there are also specific sites of hypermethylation (181;182). CS, which is the major cause of both LC and COPD, is one of the main modifiers of DNA methylation, which affects to the transcription of several genes involved in key cellular processes that affect to the development of both diseases (183;184). Several studies have shown that tobacco smoke can alter

DNA methylation patterns and that the methylation of different genes can be correlated with the smoking index (185-187).

Evidence shows that when lung tumor lesions and non-tumor specimens are compared in LC patients, differentially methylated genes exist between them (188;189). Moreover, different tumor suppressor genes that are involved in LC development have been identified to be inactivated by an abnormal methylation in these genes or in the corresponding promoters (189;190). Furthermore, the methylation pattern of several genes has been correlated with LC patient's outcome, normally being associated an increase of gene methylation with an early recurrence of LC (191-193).

It has been reported that an altered pattern of DNA methylation is associated with the presence of COPD as well as with the severity of the disease (184;194). Moreover, it has been demonstrated that DNA methylation occurs widely in the small airways of COPD patients and it is related with an aberrant expression of important genes and pathways involved in COPD pathology (184;194;195). In addition, there are several genes that are differentially methylated in patients with LC depending if they have or not COPD. For instance, it has been shown that the mithocondrial transcription factor-A (*MTFA*) gene expression is lower, due to its promoter methylation, in lung tissue of LC patients with COPD compared to only LC patients (196;197).

2.4.4 Regulation of cell growth and proliferation

2.4.4.1 Autophagy

Autophagy is a dynamic process that provides a turnover of proteins and cytoplasmic organelles through a degradation pathway that is dependent on the lysosome. It mainly consists in four steps: 1) development of an isolation membrane; 2) formation of an autophagosome with encapsulated cargo; 3) fusion of the autophagosome to the lysosome; and 4) the digestion of lysosomal contents by the degradative phase (198). Autophagy is involved in important biological processes such as cell differentiation, immunity and development (199). It is induced rapidly by stress, providing a protective mechanism in order

Introduction

to maintain cell function during early stages of diseases (198;199). However, in advanced stages of disease it could contribute to the pathogenic development by an adaptation to cellular stress. Therefore, autophagy can induce both protective and deleterious processes, depending on the environmental conditions, the specific stimuli and cell type (200). Important regulators of autophagy pathway are the microtubule associated-protein 1 light chain 3 (LC3), the bcl-2 interacting protein-1 (beclin-1) and the nucleoporin p62 (p62) (198).

Autophagy has several roles in the promotion of carcinogenesis, because it causes cell survival in starvation conditions through the recycling of intracellular nutrients, and it also can be a tumor suppressor, as defects in autophagy promote oxidative stress, tissue damage and inflammation (201). Several studies have revealed an increase of autophagy in many solid tumors such as LC (201;202). There is strong evidence that the activation of autophagic proteins is associated with epithelial cell apoptosis and inflammation, due to cigarette smoke, which has an important role COPD pathogenesis (203). Then, it has been reported that in COPD patients there is an overexpression of autophagic regulators and in consequence, an increase of autophagy (203;204).

2.4.4.2 Apoptosis

Apoptosis, also called programmed cell death, is a process whereby damaged or redundant cells are eliminated by certain stimuli. It is very important in order to maintain tissue homeostasis and development in multicellular organisms (205). In brief, in apoptosis there can be observed three types of biochemical changes: activation of caspases, DNA and protein breakdown, and membrane changes in order to be recognised by phagocytic cells (206). Apoptosis is associated with the removal of malignant cells, hyperplasia and tumor progression (207;208). When there is unbalance between anti-apoptotic (such as BCL-2) and pro-apoptotic (such as BAX) proteins, the affected cells have a dysregulated apoptosis. Therefore, resistance to apoptosis play an important

Introduction

role in several cancers, such as LC, as it allows the survival of cells that accumulate oncogenic events (206;208).

Disorders in apoptosis are also related to tissue injury and inflammation that has observed in different diseases such as COPD (209). Moreover, there is high evidence that apoptosis of alveolar endothelial cells is associated with emphysema (210). In this regard, several studies have revealed an increase of apoptosis in lung tissue and sputum of COPD patients (210-212). Therefore, apoptosis seems to be involved in LC and COPD pathogenesis.

2.4.4.3 Cell proliferation and cell adhesion

Cell proliferation is a process in which the number of cells is increased, as a result of a balance between cell division and apoptosis or cell differentiation. Organisms need a continuous cell proliferation in order to develop and maintain during a long time, but it is also necessary the existence of different mechanisms that suppress those cells that present a deregulated growth or that have mutations (213). When these mechanisms do not work, malignant transformation of the cells occurs. There are many molecules, cytokines and microRNAs that control cell proliferation and that have been observed to be deregulated in LC (214;215). Therefore, it is known that cell proliferation is increased in the majority of the tumors, including LC, being characterized by uncontrolled cell proliferation and low levels of apoptosis (213). However, on the contrary, COPD patients are characterized by high levels of cell death and matrix destruction (209).

In order to execute many essential processes of the cells, it exists a controlled interaction between cells and the extracellular matrix that occur by the action of many molecules such as cell adhesion molecules (216). These molecules have a key role in inducing cell proliferation, migration and differentiation and in normal tissue are well-regulated (217). However, when these molecules have an abnormal expression, the changes in the interactions between cell-cell and cell-matrix can promote tumor development and metastasis (218). Additionally, cell adhesion molecules also have a role in

COPD pathogenesis, as they control the recruitment of leucocytes in the cell wall and its migration to the inflamed tissues, inducing the inflammatory response that characterizes COPD (219;220). Therefore, in LC and COPD patients it has been observed a downregulation or an overexpression of several cell adhesion molecules which also is related with a worse prognosis of the patients (217;221).

2.4.5 Tumor microenvironment

2.4.5.1 Epithelial mesenchymal transition

The epithelial mesenchymal transition (EMT) is a process in which epithelial cells transform to invasive, migratory and motile mesenchymal cells. It is involved in embryogenesis and organ development but it also has a key role in promoting cancer initiation and progression (222;223). During EMT cells loss the cell-cell adhesions, acquire resistance to apoptosis, suffer alterations in the cell-surface proteins and the cytoskeletal proteins reorganize its expression (222;223). EMT is regulated by several signaling pathways and transcription factors that induce a reduction in the epithelial markers and increases the expression of mesenchymal markers that promote the capacity of migration and invasion to cancer cells and its spread to other sites by the blood (223). Several studies have observed that in LC patients there is a high expression of EMT markers such as SNAIL-1, E-cadherin and hypoxia inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) (224). In addition, it has been suggested that it exists a correlation between the presence of EMT markers and a worse prognosis of LC patients (222). Moreover, it has been reported that miR-200 inhibits EMT by targeting the ZEB1 and ZEB2 genes, and low levels of miR-200 has been associated with higher metastasis in LC patients (225). Interestingly, EMT also contributes to the fibrosis of small airways and promotes changes in the extracellular matrix, which both have and important role in COPD pathogenesis (226). In addition, it has been observed that there are increased levels of EMT markers in the lungs of COPD patients compared to controls (227). Then, it has been evidenced that EMT associated with angiogenesis could be an important link in LC development COPD patients (226;228). in

Hypothesis

HYPOTHESIS

The general hypothesis of the current thesis was to identify the profile of clinical, tumor characteristics, and underlying biological mechanisms that may differ in patients with LC with and without COPD. Indeed, the main question was to identify features that may render patients with chronic respiratory diseases more prone to develop lung tumors, as earlier demonstrated in many epidemiological studies. A more specific hypothesis was that several biological mechanisms previously shown to underlie tumor initiation and progression, such as oxidative stress and inflammation may alter key cellular processes namely cell proliferation and adhesion, angiogenesis, autophagy and apoptosis through epigenetic regulation. The epigenetic mechanisms analysed in the current thesis were: microRNAs expression of those shown to be involved in LC, histone acetylation, and DNA methylation. The general overview of the thesis hypothesis is schematically represented in the figure below:



Figure 4. Schematic representation of the thesis hypothesis.

OBJECTIVES

According to the study hypothesis, the current thesis has been divided into three major studies, distributed as corresponding chapters. The specific objectives of each study are briefly summarized below:

1. Study #1: Redox imbalance in lung cancer patients with underlying chronic respiratory conditions

In LC patients with and without COPD:

- 1) To evaluate patient characteristics including clinical, physiological, functional and nutritional parameters
- In lungs (tumor and non-tumor) and in blood compartment:
- 2) To explore levels of oxidative and nitrosative stress markers and antioxidant systems
- To assess the influence of smoking history in the expression levels of markers of redox balance in LC patients with COPD

Published article: <u>M Mateu-Jimenez</u>, A Sánchez-Font, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló, L Pijuan, C Fermoselle, J Gea, <u>V Curull</u>, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Redox imbalance in lung cancer of patients with underlying chronic respiratory conditions. *Mol Med*. 2016 Jan; 22:85-98

2. Study #2: Systemic and tumor Th1 and Th2 inflammatory profile and macrophages in lung cancer: influence of underlying chronic respiratory disease

In LC patients with and without COPD:

- 1) To assess the characteristics of the patients including clinical, physiological, functional and nutritional parameters
- In lungs (tumor and non-tumor) and blood compartment:
- 2) To determine protein levels of the cytokines of Th1 (IL-2, TNF-α and IFNgamma) and Th2 (IL-4, IL-10, TFG-beta and VEGF) responses
- To evaluate the influence of smoking history in the expression levels of Th1 and Th2 cytokines in LC patients with COPD
- In lungs (tumor and non-tumor):
- 4) To determine levels of EGFR protein expression
- 5) To identify the numbers of the two types of macrophages: M1, which have been associated with antitumor responses and extended patient's survival, and M2, which have been related with tumor initiation and progression
- To explore the patients' survival according to the number of M1 and M2 macrophages

Published article: <u>M Mateu-Jimenez</u>, <u>V Curull</u>, L Pijuan, A Sánchez-Font, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló, J Gea, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Systemic and tumor Th1 and Th2 inflammatory profile and macrophages in lung cancer: influence of underlying chronic respiratory disease. *J. Thorac Oncol.* 2017 Feb; 2: 235-248

3. Study #3: Profile of epigenetic mechanisms in lung tumors of patients with underlying respsiratory conditions

In LC patients with and without COPD:

- 1) To study patient characteristics including clinical, physiological, functional and nutritional parameters
- In lungs (tumor and non-tumor):
- 2) To explore the expression of epigenetic regulation through the following mechanisms:
 - o MiRNAs potentially involved in lung carcinogenesis
 - o Histone acetylation
 - o DNA methylation
- 3) To evaluate the expression of markers of cellular processes potentially regulated by the target miRNAs:
 - o Cell proliferation and invasion
 - \circ Cell adhesion and migration
 - \circ Cell differentiation and epithelial mesenchymal transition
 - o Angiogenesis
 - o Autophagy
 - $_{\circ}$ Apoptosis

In revision article: <u>M Mateu-Jimenez</u>, <u>V Curull</u>, A Sánchez-Font, L Pijuan, A Rodríguez-Fuster, R Aguiló, J Gea, <u>E Barreiro</u>. Profile of epigenetic mechanisms in lung tumors of patients with underlying chronic respiratory conditions, *Clinical Epigenetics*, in revision

METHODS

The different methodologies that have been used in the three studies are described in the table below. Detailed information on the different methods used in each study is described in the corresponding online data supplement of each published study.

Numbers of study subjects according to the type of samples		
	Blood samples	
	LC patients	LC-COPD patients
Study #1	N=21	N=59 LC-COPD, moderate smokers, N = 24 LC-COPD, heavy smokers, N=35
Study #2	N=20	N=60 LC-COPD, moderate smokers, N = 25 LC-COPD, heavy smokers, N=35
Study #3	-	-
	Lung specimens (tumor and non-tumor)	
	LC patients	LC-COPD patients
Study #1	N=12	N=23 LC-COPD, moderate smokers, N = 8 LC-COPD, heavy smokers, N=15
Study #2	N=20	N=20 LC-COPD, moderate smokers, N = 9 LC-COPD, heavy smokers, N=11
Study #3	N=20	N=20
Variables obtained from the study patients		
	Anthropometric variables	Age, gender and body mass index (BMI)
	Smoking history	Current smoker, ex-smoker, never smoker and number of packs-year

Methods

	Lung function testing	Forced expiratory volume in one second (FEV1), FEV1/FVC (forced vital capacity), carbon monoxide transfer (DL _{CO}) and Krogh transfer factor (K _{CO})
	TNM staging	Stages: IA, IB, IIA IIB, IIIA, IIIB and IV
Study #1, #2 and #3	Histological diagnosis	Squamous cell carcinoma, adenocarcinoma or other types of carcinoma
	Blood analytical parameters	Total leucocytes, total neutrophils, total lymphocytes, albumin content, total protein content, fibrinogen, C reactive protein (CRP), globular sedimentation velocity (GSV), and ceruloplasmin content
	Body weight loss	0 kg, 1-4 kg, 5-8kg and 9-12kg

Laboratory techniques

Immunoblotting of 1D	ttina of 1D	In tumor and non-tumor lungs:
electrophor	electrophoresis	Oxidative and nitrosative stress
		markers: protein carbonylation levels,
		malondialdehide-protein adducts, total
		protein nitration levels
Study #1		Antioxidant enzymes SOD-1, SOD-2 and catalase levels
Two-D elect and silver s	trophoresis taining	Identification of carbonylated proteins in lung tumor and non-tumor specimens
Mass spect	rometry	Identification of carbonylated proteins in lung tumor and non-tumor specimens
Enzyme-link immunosor (ELISA)	ked bent assay	Plasma levels of the oxidative stress markers protein carbonylation, nytrotirosine and the antioxidant glutathione (GSSG/GSH)

	Lucigenin-derived chemiluminiscence	Measurement of superoxide anion radicals in blood
Study #2	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) Double-staining immunohistochemistry and optical microscopy	Plasma and lung (tumor and non- tumor) levels of TNF-alpha, VEGF, IL- 2, IL-10, IFN-gamma, TGF-beta, IL-4 and EGFR (the latter only in lung specimens) Counts of M1 and M2 macrophages in tumor and non-tumor lung parenchyma
	RNA extraction using trizol technique	Lung (tumor and non-tumor) RNA isolation
Study #3	Taqman based qPCR reactions (real-time PCR)	MicroRNA lung expression: miR-126, miR-21, miR-210, miR-Let7c, miR- 200b, miR-30a-30p, miR-451, miR- Let7a and miR-155 Gene expression in the lungs (tumor and non-tumor): <i>PTEN</i> , <i>MARCKs</i> , <i>TPM-1</i> , <i>PDCD4</i> , <i>SPRY-2</i> , <i>ETS-1</i> , <i>ZEB-</i> <i>2</i> , <i>EGFL-7</i> , <i>TOM-1</i> , <i>CRK</i> , <i>MIF</i> , <i>RAB-14</i> , <i>FGFRL-1</i> , <i>EFNA-3</i> , <i>CDKN1A</i> , <i>CDKN2A</i> , <i>SNAIL-1</i> , <i>P53</i> , <i>P63</i> and <i>K-</i> <i>RAS</i>
	QIAmp DNA Mini Kit	DNA isolation from the lungs (tumor and non-tumor)
	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	Quantification of DNA methylated levels in the lungs (tumor and non-tumor)
	Immunoblotting of 1D electrophoresis	Quantification of protein levels in tumor and non-tumor lungs: HDAC2, LC3, BAX, BCL-2, fibulin-2, fibulin-3, fibulin-5 and angiopoietin-2
	Immunohistochemistry and optical microscopy	Cell proliferation levels (ki-67-stained nuclei) in the lungs (tumor and non-tumor)

Statistical analyses			
	Clinical variables	Biological variables	
Study #1	Student's <i>T- test</i> (quantitative variables) Chi-squared test (qualitative variables)	Blood parameters: Student's <i>T-test</i> Lung (tumor and non-tumor) parameters: ANOVA and <i>Tukey's</i> post hoc test Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves	
Study #2	Student's <i>T- test</i> (quantitative variables) Chi-squared test (qualitative variables)	Blood parameters: Student's <i>T-test</i> Lung (tumor and non-tumor) parameters: ANOVA and <i>Tukey's</i> post hoc test Kaplan-Meier survival curves	
Study #3	Student's <i>T- test</i> (quantitative variables) Chi-squared test (qualitative variables)	Lung (tumor and non-tumor) parameters: ANOVA and <i>Tukey</i> 's post hoc test	

RESULTS

Summary of main findings study #1, #2 and #3

In the current thesis it was found that in LC patients with COPD compared to those without this disease, there was an increase in the proportion of smokers (both current and ex-smokers), a raise in the number of packs smoked per year and an increase in weight loss.

In addition, it was observed that expression levels of protein oxidation, antioxidant systems and Th2 cytokines were greater in the tumor lesions of LC patients with COPD than in the lung tumors of patients without COPD. An increase in the expression levels of microRNAs and DNA methylation in the tumor lesions of LC patients with COPD compared to the tumors of those LC patients without any respiratory condition, was also shown. These epigenetic alterations, promoted the downregulation of different genes that induced changes in several target pathways such as increased cell proliferation, invasion and angiogenesis, and decreased cell adhesion, migration and differentiation in the tumor lungs of LC patients with COPD compared to those without COPD.

In the tumor specimens compared to the surrounding non-tumor lungs of both groups of patients, it was observed a characteristic pattern of regulation in the expression of the antioxidant systems that consisted in increased protein levels of SOD-2 and decreased expression levels of catalase. Moreover, in the tumor lungs compared to the non-tumor specimens of LC patients with and without COPD, it was found that the expression of several microRNAs was altered. These changes in epigenetic regulation induced a decrease of several genes that altered several cellular processes such as increased cell proliferation, invasion and angiogenesis and decreased apoptosis levels in the tumors compared to the non-tumor lungs of both groups of patients.

Systemic levels of oxidative and nitrosative stress as well as protein levels of Th1 cytokines were increased in LC patients with COPD compared to those without any respiratory condition. Taken together, the results obtained in the current thesis may have potential implications at the time of identifying biomarkers that will allow an early diagnosis of LC, as well as to identify potentially new therapeutic targets for LC treatment.

Mateu-Jiménez M, Sánchez-Font A, Rodríguez-Fuster A, Aguiló R, Pijuan L, Fermoselle C, et al. Redox Imbalance in Lung Cancer of Patients with Underlying Chronic Respiratory Conditions. Mol Med. 2016 Jan 7;22(1):1. DOI: 10.2119/molmed.2015.00199

Mateu-Jimenez M, Curull V, Pijuan L, Sánchez-Font A, Rivera-Ramos H, Rodríguez-Fuster A, et al. Systemic and Tumor Th1 and Th2 Inflammatory Profile and Macrophages in Lung Cancer: Influence of Underlying Chronic Respiratory Disease. J Thorac Oncol. 2017 Feb;12(2):235–48. DOI: 10.1016/j.jtho.2016.09.137 Mateu-Jimenez M, Curull V, Rodríguez-Fuster A, Aguiló R, Sánchez-Font A, Pijuan L, et al. Profile of epigenetic mechanisms in lung tumors of patients with underlying chronic respiratory conditions. Clin Epigenetics. 2018 Dec 16;10(1):7. DOI: 10.1186/s13148-017-0437-0

Discussion

DISCUSSION

Clinical and functional characteristics of the study subjects

Many epidemiological investigations (5;229;230) have revealed that the number of LC patients with a chronic respiratory condition is higher than the number of LC patients without one. This has been confirmed in the three studies of the current thesis, as the number of LC patients with COPD was threefold greater than LC patients without this disease. Although it is well known that LC is mainly caused by CS, around 10-25% of LC is developed in non-smokers, who are usually women with adenocarcinoma histology type (231). It has been shown that LC could also originate as a result of passive smoking, exposure to radon, genetic or dietary factors (232). This fact was observed in the three studies, as the proportion of those who had never smoked was inexistent in LC patients with COPD, whereas the proportion of current or ex-smokers was higher among patients with LC and COPD than in LC patients. This suggests that lung carcinogenesis in COPD patients could be mostly caused by CS.

It is widely known that COPD disease is characterized by a strong airflow limitation, and as expected, in the present thesis a decrease in lung function parameters of LC patients with COPD compared to LC has been observed. Additionally, it is also known that COPD is associated with body mass loss, and that this is more prominent if it is accompanied by lung carcinogenesis, as it is also an important comorbidity observed in LC patients (233;234). In line with this, in all the studies of the present thesis an increase in body weight loss in LC patients with COPD compared to those without this disease was observed.

Potential biological mechanisms involved in LC and COPD

Redox balance in tumor and non-tumor lungs

Oxidative stress has been established as an important factor of several cancers and human diseases, including LC and COPD (81). In fact, several investigations have reported that oxidative stress levels were increased in LC and COPD patients compared to control subjects (87;235;236). It is known that oxidative stress and reactive oxygen species (ROS) promote the accumulation

Discussion

of damaged cells and DNA and that they also increase cell proliferation and epithelial mesenchymal transition, which could induce lung carcinogenesis development and progression in COPD patients (79). Additionally, ROS can induce lipid peroxidation, which releases an important oxidative stress marker, malondhyaldeyde (MDA), that was shown to have a strong mutagenic potential and to be carcinogenic in mice, as tumors can develop in a short period of time after MDA administration (237). Importantly, in a previous study from our group, it was shown that protein levels of MDA protein adducts were higher in the normal bronchial epithelium of LC-COPD than in LC patients (87). The results obtained in the current thesis are in line with this, as levels of MDA protein adducts were found to be increased in the tumor and non-tumor lungs of LC patients with COPD compared to those LC patients without it. Interestingly, this increase of the main product of lipid peroxidation was not influenced by smoking history, because there were no differences in MDA protein levels between heavy and moderate smokers in the subgroup of LC patients with COPD. This finding suggests that the increase in oxidative stress levels in LC patients with COPD, may be due to having COPD and could be a strong contributor to lung carcinogenesis development in COPD patients.

Additionally, in the present thesis it was shown that several important proteins such as actin, vimentin or enolase were carbonylated in the tumor and non-tumor lungs in both groups of patients. These findings are supported by a previous investigation, in which it was found that proteins were more carbonylated in the normal epithelium of LC and LC-COPD than in control subjects (87). Protein carbonylation is a selective process, which usually alters the function of the proteins (238), and in the present study, most of the proteins that were found to be carbonylated were functional, structure and regulator proteins. Then, the alteration of proteins that are important for the cell function could be involved in the promotion of lung carcinogenesis and COPD. For instance, it has been demonstrated that the carbonylation of specific proteins in the lungs leads to the development of emphysema in several mice models (238;239).

Nitrosative stress has also been established as an important cause of LC and COPD development, and an increase of nitrosative stress markers in LC

and COPD patients compared to controls has been demonstrated (86). In the present study, protein nitration levels were higher in the non-tumors of LC patients with COPD compared to LC patients without it, which could suggest that the increase in protein nitration in the lungs could only be due to the presence of COPD, regardless of having tumor cells or not. In a previous study, it was observed that levels of nitrosative stress were greater in the tumor lesions than in the non-tumor lungs of LC patients (79). In keeping with this, in the current thesis an increase in total protein tyrosine nitration levels in tumors compared to non-tumors was found only in LC patients, suggesting that tyrosine nitration could contribute to the formation of the lung tumors in LC patients without COPD. In fact, it has been reported that tyrosine nitration is involved in protein dysfunction and the degradation of several proteins that strongly participate in tumor initiation and progression (240;241). Indeed, a study reported that nitrotyrosine levels were increased in smokers with COPD compared to smokers without this disease, which could mean that CS does not have an influence in the increase of protein nitration, and that this increase is mainly due to the presence of COPD (242). This finding is in agreement with the results obtained in the present study, as there were no differences in protein nitration levels between heavy and moderate smokers in the LC-COPD subgroup of patients.

Several studies have hypothesized that antioxidants may protect against cancer, as they neutralize ROS, and it seemed that the presence of high levels of antioxidants in cells and animal models decreased DNA damage, which is associated with cancer development (243). Nevertheless, it has recently been shown that supplementing the diet with antioxidants in a mice model of LC, increased tumor progression and reduced the survival of the mice (244). Additionally, in another recent study it was observed that antioxidants increased the number of melanoma metastasis in an experimental mice model (245). Therefore, it has been suggested that benefits from antioxidants depend on the biological context (243). As an example, SOD2 is an antioxidant that has been found to be a tumor suppressor in the initial stages of a tumor, but once the tumor progresses it overexpresses and acts as an oncogene (246;247). Interestingly, in the current thesis an increase in SOD2 levels in the tumors compared to non-tumor lungs was found in both groups of patients, being more

Discussion

prominent this increase in those patients with COPD that were heavy smokers. These findings suggest that SOD2 could be involved in lung tumor development, cell proliferation and cell survival, especially in patients with COPD, and that this increase in SOD2 levels could mostly be caused by cigarette smoke exposure. Futhermore, a report showed that protein levels of SOD2 were higher in the lungs of NSCLC compared to controls, and that those were also greater in malignant than in non-malignant tissue (248). In fact, several studies have demonstrated that an upregulation of SOD2 increases both metastasis and the invasiveness of the tumor (246;247).

In contrast, in the current study no differences were observed in the antioxidant SOD-1 levels between tumor and non-tumor specimens in any of the two groups of patients. However, SOD-1 levels were increased in tumor and non-tumor lungs of LC patients with COPD compared to LC patients without underlying COPD, with no differences between patients with different exposures to tobacco smoke. These findings suggest that the increase in the antioxidant SOD-1 in the lungs could be due to the fact of having a chronic respiratory condition and that it is independent of lung carcinogenesis and cigarette smoke. In fact, a study reported that SOD-1 expression was correlated with COPD severity in the small airways, having greater levels in severe than in mild COPD patients (249). On the other hand, in the current thesis it was also shown that protein levels of the antioxidant catalase were lower in tumors than in non-tumor parenchyma in both groups of patients, especially in those patients with COPD that were more exposed to cigarette smoke. In fact, it has been reported that an overexpression of catalase inhibited metastasis in mice models, whereas the blocking of catalase caused spontaneous tumors to appear in mice models (250;251). Similar to our findings, several studies have observed a decrease in mRNA and protein levels of catalase in the tumors of LC patients without COPD (77). Additionally, it has been demonstrated that catalase levels were lower in COPD patients with moderate disease than those with mild disease, which could explain the decline observed also in patients with LC and COPD (252). These results suggest that probably due to an excess of prooxidants, the antioxidant capacity of catalase is depleted, which seems to predispose to lung carcinogenesis, independently of

having COPD or not, and especially in those COPD patients more exposed to cigarette smoke.

Systemic Redox Balance

Apart from its local effects in the lungs, it has been demonstrated that systemic oxidative and nitrosative stress levels are also altered in both LC and COPD patients (87;253). Several studies have shown that levels of oxidative and nitrosative stress were increased in the blood of patients with LC with and without COPD, and that those are directly correlated with advanced stages of LC (87;253). In addition, other studies have reported that patients with only COPD also showed higher levels of several oxidative stress markers such as MDA and protein carbonylation, as well as higher levels of nitrosative stress (235;254). These studies suggest that oxidative and nitrosative stress levels could be more elevated in those patients with both diseases, although there is a lack of investigations that take into account the presence of COPD or not in LC patients. Therefore, in the current thesis it was found that systemic levels of superoxide anion, protein carbonylation and nitrotyrosine were increased in those patients with LC and COPD compared to patients with only LC, confirming that oxidative and nitrosative stress levels were raised in those patients with both diseases. Importantly, these findings were not influenced by CS, as there were no differences between heavy and moderate smokers in the subgroup of LC patients with COPD, suggesting that the increase of oxidative and nitrosative stress in LC patients may only be due to the presence of an underlying chronic respiratory disease.

Glutathione transferases, an important antioxidant system, seems to play a role in cancer progression, as a decrease in the ratio of reduced glutathione (GSH)/glutathione disulphide (GSSG) has been shown to promote an increase of oxidative stress and cancer promotion (255;256). Then, a study showed that glutathione levels were decreased in the blood of LC patients compared to control subjects (253). GSH also plays an important role in COPD patients, as it neutralizes the free radicals released by the activated inflammatory cells, and lower levels of GSH have been found in COPD patients (257). Nevertheless, in the current investigation no differences were found between LC patients with

and without COPD in systemic levels of oxidized glutathione (GSSG/GSH), and smoking history did not influence the results in those LC patients with COPD.

Taken together, all these findings could suggest that an increase in systemic protein oxidation, carbonylation and nitration, along with superoxide anion formation, and an increase in the antioxidant SOD1 in the lungs, may play an important role in lung carcinogenesis development in patients with COPD.

Th1/Th2 inflammatory response in tumor and non-tumor lungs

Oxidative stress can activate several genes and mediators that induce different signal cascades and changes in transcription factors that lead to the expression of many inflammatory cytokines that could promote chronic inflammation (258). Additionally, inflammatory cells can also release soluble mediators such as cytokines, which recruit more inflammatory cells and produce ROS, inducing oxidative stress (258). Chronic inflammation is the main etiological factor which is supposed to play a role in LC development in patients with COPD, and in this inflammatory response the participation of lymphocytes and macrophages is key (87;92). It is known that two types of CD4⁺ T lymphocytes exist: Th1 and Th2, and that both are strongly involved in tumor development and progression (108-110). Th1 lymphocytes directly destroy tumor cells releasing TNF-a, IL-2 and IFN-gamma cytokines, whereas Th2 cells produce IL-4 and IL-10, which facilitate tumor progression (106;107). It has been demonstrated that alterations in the Th1/Th2 balance, towards a Th2 dominant pattern, occur in several types of malignancies, including LC (108-110). Moreover, it has been reported that the dominance of Th2 cytokines could promote a relapse of the tumor after a lung tumor resection (105).

Interestingly, in the current investigation it was found that levels of VEGF, TGF-beta and IL-10 were increased in the tumors of LC patients with underlying COPD compared to those without it. Although COPD is a disease with a Th1 dominant pattern, studies have also reported an increase of several Th2 cytokines in COPD patients (259). Similar to our findings, different studies have shown higher levels of TGF-beta in the small airways of patients with COPD, which in turn inhibited Th1 response and favored Th2 cytokines (260;261).

Additionally, the fact that in the current thesis COPD patients had a lung tumor, could have contributed to the increase in Th2 cytokines in the lungs of those patients with LC and COPD compared to patients with only LC. However, non significant differences were observed in the profile of the Th1 cytokines IFN-gamma, TNF-alpha or IL-2 in the tumors between LC patients with and without COPD, which could suggest that proinflammatory cytokines have not had an important role, probably due to the increase in the Th2 response that occured in the lung tumors. Interestingly, the results obtained in the lungs were not influenced by the smoking history of those patients with LC and COPD, suggesting that the increase of Th2 cytokines protein levels in the lungs may be a mechanism of lung tumor development in patients with underlying respiratory conditions.

Additionally, in the current thesis it was observed that levels of TNFalpha, IL-2, TGF-beta and IL-10 were greater in the tumors than in the nontumor lungs of LC patients with and without COPD. Then, these findings suggest that lung tumor formation could be due to an increase of the Th2 cytokine IL-10 and to the increased levels of TGF-beta, which has been also reported to contribute to the Th2 response (262). Additionally, it also seems that the increase in the proinflammatory pattern, characteristic of the Th1 cytokines, also contributes to the development of the tumor. In agreement with these findings, several studies have shown that levels of Th2 cytokines were higher in the lungs of LC patients than in control subjects (263). In addition, it has also been reported that a proinflammatory environment seems to contribute to tumor initiation and promotion (264). Importantly, the increase in both types of cytokines was not influenced by CS, as there were no differences in the levels of the different cytokines between heavy and moderate smokers in the subgroup of LC patients with COPD.

Systemic Th1/Th2 inflammatory response

In the present thesis it was observed that systemic levels of IL-2, TNF- α , TGFbeta and IL-10 were greater, whereas those of VEGF and IL-4 were lower in LC patients with COPD than in those without underlying COPD. Both VEGF and TGF-beta tend to promote a release of the Th2 cytokines IL-4 and IL-10, so

Discussion

these findings suggest that Th2 response could be countered in patients with both diseases, as TGF-beta and IL-10 levels where increased, while VEGF and IL-4 levels were reduced. Several studies have shown an increase in systemic Th2 cytokines in NSCLC patients, whereas it has also been observed a raise in Th1 cytokines in COPD patients, although these studies always compared patients with healthy controls and they did not take into account the presence of COPD or not in LC patients (105;265;266). Then, in the current thesis it was found that Th1 response was increased in those patients with LC and COPD compared to those LC patients without any underlying respiratory disease. Therefore, chronic inflammation that occurs in COPD patients with LC seems to promote a systemic Th1 response, which may prevent lung tumor development to those patients with COPD. Supporting this, several studies have found that an increase of the Th1 response seems to be related with a better outcome for patients with several types of malignancies (267;268).

M1 and M2 macrophages in tumor and non-tumor lungs

Similar to the dichotomy of Th1 and Th2 cytokines, a double polarization in macrophages also exists, which plays a key role in the inflammatory events that occur in COPD and LC diseases. Depending on the cytokines that they release, macrophages can be activated to an M1 or an M2 phenotype (116;118). M1 macrophages secrete proinflammatory (Th1) cytokines and have anti-tumor properties, whereas M2 macrophages secrete anti-inflammatory (Th2) cytokines and promote tumor growth and cell survival (116;118). In the same line, in the current thesis it was found that the numbers of M2 macrophages were greater, whereas those of M1 were lower in the tumor lesions than in the non-tumors lungs of both groups of patients. Additionally, the ratio of M1/M2 macrophages was also lower in the tumors than in the non-tumor specimens in LC patients with and without COPD. In agreement with these findings, several studies have observed that levels of M2 cells were greater in malignant than in non-malignant lung tissue of NSCLC patients (269;270). Interestingly, in the present thesis it was also found that the ratio of M1 to M2 macrophages was increased in the tumors of LC patients with COPD compared to those without any underlying respiratory condition. These findings show a major contribution of M1 macrophages in the tumors of those patients with

COPD, which could indicate a better outcome for them. In fact, several investigations have revealed that increased numbers of M1 macrophages in the tumor lungs are positively associated with extended survival of LC patients, although LC patients were not evaluated separately by the presence of COPD or not (118;120;271). Nevertheless, in the current study numbers of M1 and M2 macrophages or M1/M2 ratio was not correlated with patient's survival. These results could be due to the fact that the number of lung tumors available for the study was relatively small in order to obtain significant correlations in survival analyses, as the samples were obtained from patients that underwent thoracotomy for their lung tumor resection.

Taken together, all these findings suggest that in those patients with LC and COPD exist an increase of the proinflammatory response, showed by a dominance of the Th1 cytokines and M1 macrophages in the blood and in the lung tumors, respectively, which may protect COPD patients from lung tumor growth and progression.

Epidermal growth factor receptor in tumor and non-tumor lungs

Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is a transmembrane receptor tyrosine kinase, which regulates several signaling pathways that control cell proliferation. In fact, EGFR seems to induce tumorigenesis, as it promotes cell division and suppresses apoptosis (272). Mutations in the *EGFR* gene have been observed in NSCLC patients, and it has been reported that tyrosine kinase (TK) inhibitors seem to be more effective in those NSCLC patients with somatic mutations in the EGFR TK domain, although it has been reported only in those with the adenocarcinoma subtype (273-275). Several studies have shown that EGFR is upregulated in many malignancies, including NSCLC, and that its expression is associated with a worse prognosis of the patients and an increase in the number of metastasis (272;276;277). In agreement with these studies, in the present thesis it was found that EGFR levels were increased in tumor lesions than in non-tumor specimens in both groups of patients. However, no differences were found in EGFR levels between LC patients with and without COPD in either tumor or non-tumor lungs. Taken together, these results

suggest that EGFR contributes to lung tumor formation independently of having or not a respiratory chronic disease.

<u>Differential epigenetic mechanisms and downstream regulation in the</u> <u>tumor lesions of COPD patients</u>

Both oxidative stress and inflammation alter the redox status of the cells, which promote the destabilization of the genome and also lead to epigenetic changes (72). Epigenetic modifications such as histone alterations, DNA methylation and microRNAs regulation, play an important role in LC initiation and progression (278). In the current thesis, it was reported that expression levels of miR-21, miR-200b, miR-210 and miR-let7c were increased in the tumor lesions of LC patients with COPD compared to those without any respiratory condition. Importantly, expression levels of the corresponding downstream genes that regulate those microRNAs (PDCD4, TPM-1, MARCKs, PTEN, SPRY-2, ETS-1, ZEB-2, FGFRL-1, EFNA-3 and k-RAS) were decreased in the tumor lungs of LC patients with COPD compared to those without this disease. These findings could suggest that the upregulation of several microRNA's, and the reduced levels of its downstream target genes, may promote alterations in several important cellular processes such as cell proliferation and invasion, angiogenesis and apoptosis, that may promote tumor development and progression in those patients with COPD.

In fact, several studies have found that an upregulation of miR-21 in tumor lungs and in cells from NSCLC patients, promoted cell proliferation and invasion through the downregulation of its downstream genes *PTEN* and *PDCD4*, supporting the results obtained in the present study (143;279;280). Moreover, another study reported that miR-21 expression levels were greater in the mononuclear cells of COPD patients than in control subjects, so miR-21 also seems to play a strong role in CODP development. (281). In addition, it has also been demonstrated that an increase of the miR-200 family promotes tumor metastasis in NSCLC cell lines by decreasing several genes involved in the EMT process (282). In line with this, in the current thesis it was observed that the expression of the EMT markers SNAIL-1 and ZEB-2 were downregulated in the tumors of patients with LC and COPD compared to those without COPD, suggesting that EMT may not be involved in LC development in COPD patients,

but it may increase tumor metastasis. In fact, a study reported that ZEB family was more expressed in metastatic than in primary lung tumors (283). In keeping with the results reported in the current investigation, studies have found that hypoxia inducible miR-210 was overexpressed in most solid tumors, and it was also observed that an increase of miR-210 expression promoted angiogenesis and metastasis by downregulating EFNA-3 and FGFRL-1 levels (146;284). Interestingly, an investigation demonstrated that miR-210 was upregulated in lung tumors that corresponded to LC patients with late stages of the disease, suggesting that miR-210 contributes to lung tumor progression, which may be more relevant in those patients with COPD (285). With regards to miR-let7c, studies have reported that reduced levels of miR-let7c in LC patients seem to be associated with metastasis and cell invasion due to its interaction with RAS genes, although in the current thesis miR-let7c levels were higher in LC patients with COPD than in those without it (148;151). Those controversial results obtained compared with the literature, could be due to the fact that in those investigations it was not taken into account the presence of COPD in LC patients, so it could suggest that COPD may promote a slight reduction of the cancer cell effects in those patients.

Many studies have identified that DNA methylation of several genes involved in a variety of cellular processes is associated with both LC and COPD diseases (184;286). Interestingly, in the current thesis it was reported that DNA methylation levels were increased in the tumor lesions of LC patients with COPD compared to those without any underlying respiratory condition. In agreement with the results obtained, many studies have revealed that several genes were more methylated in the lung tumors of COPD patients than in those without underlying COPD (287;288). Therefore, DNA methylation seems to be a strong contributor to the development of LC in COPD patients.

In the current thesis, it was found that expression levels of the tumor suppressor gene *P53* were reduced in the lung tumors of LC patients with COPD compared to those without this disease, suggesting that loss of *P53* may be involved in LC development in COPD patients. In fact, several investigations have demonstrated that inactivation of *P53*, by either deletions or mutations, leads to alterations in the activation of downstream genes that regulate cell cycle and apoptosis (289). Moreover, it has been reported that altered levels of

the P53 protein promoted lung carcinogenesis and it was associated with a worse prognosis of the patients (290;291). In addition, studies have revealed that alterations in *P53* gene were related with an increased resistance to chemotherapy and radiation in LC patients (292;293). Therefore, the suppression of *P53* may play an important role in lung carcinogenesis in COPD patients.

Taken together, all these results suggest that an upregulation of several microRNAs and DNA methylation, as well as a decreased expression of different downstream genes and tumor suppressor genes, promote alterations in many cellular pathways such as increased cell proliferation, invasion and angiogenesis and decreased apoptosis, which may predispose COPD patients to develop lung carcinogenesis.

Differential epigenetic mechanisms and downstream regulation in the non-tumor lungs of COPD patients

In the present thesis, expression levels of the different epigenetic markers and target genes in the non-tumor lungs were also analyzed, and it was found that miR-200b and miR-126 expression was more elevated in the non-tumor specimens of LC patients with COPD compared to those without any respiratory disease. In fact, studies have demonstrated that many miRNAs were differentially expressed in smokers with COPD compared to those smokers without it, suggesting that COPD per se seems to promote an alteration in microRNAs pattern (157). In addition, a recent study has reported that several microRNAs, including miR-126, are essential for COPD development and that those could also be associated with both staging and prognosis of the disease (294). It is widely known that alterations in histone modifications, as well as in DNA methylation, are strongly involved in both LC and COPD development and progression (295). In the present investigation, it was found that DNA methylation levels were increased in the non-tumor specimens of LC patients with COPD compared to those without underlying COPD. These results may imply that an alteration in the epigenetic pattern characterized by an upregulation of several microRNAs and methylated genes, occurs in COPD patients independently of the presence of tumor cells.

In the current thesis, it was also found that expression levels of the tumor suppressor genes CDKN2A and P63 were greater in the non-tumor specimens of LC patients with COPD than in those without this disease. Although several studies have reported that CDKN2A and P63 tend to be inactivated in lung tumors, and that increased levels of both markers are associated with better prognosis of LC patients, the results obtained in the current investigation could be explained by the fact that in the non-tumor specimens there are no tumor cells (296-298). Therefore, it could be suggested that some tumor suppressor genes may protect patients with COPD from lung tumor development. In the present thesis it was found that SIRT-1 levels were higher in the non-tumor lungs of LC patients with COPD than in those without underlying COPD. Previously published results have reported that a reduction in SIRT-1 levels was associated with apoptosis and lung tumor suppression, and additionally, other studies have observed that an upregulation of SIRT-1 was correlated with tumor promotion and poor prognosis of LC patients (299-302). However, several studies have also reported that SIRT-1 expression was decreased in COPD patients compared to controls (303;304). These controversial results obtained in the current thesis regarding to SIRT-1 expression, could be due to the lack of studies that analyze this marker in LC patients taking into account the presence of CODP or not, and also due to the fact that in this case the samples explored are non-tumor specimens that do not have cancer cells.

Taken together, the results obtained suggest that despite not having tumor cells, in LC patients with COPD, several epigenetic and downstream gene modifications also exist that could alter different cellular processes involved in lung tumor development such as cell proliferation and invasion.

Differential epigenetic mechanisms and downstream regulation in tumor lesions in LC patients with and without COPD

In the present thesis, it was found that in lung tumors compared to non-tumor specimens, expression levels of miR-451 and miR-126 were reduced in LC patients with COPD, while in both groups of patients those of miR-30a-30p were also reduced, and those of miR-210 were increased. In keeping with these findings, several investigations have reported that miR-451, miR-126 and miR-30a-30p downregulation is associated with an increase in cell proliferation and

Discussion

metastasis in lung cancer cells (214;305;306). Additionally, it has also been found that miR-210 is overexpressed in the lung tumors of LC patients in later stages, suggesting that miR-210 may be strongly involved in lung tumor progression (285). Compared to non-tumor lungs, levels of miR-let7c were lower in tumor lesions of LC patients without COPD, whereas a rise of miR-let7c expression was found in the tumor lungs of those LC patients with COPD. Although studies have shown that reduced levels of miR-let7c in LC patients were associated with metastasis and cell invasion, the upregulation of miR-let7c observed in those patients with LC and COPD could be due to the fact that in those studies the presence of COPD was not taken into account, and suggests that underlying COPD may attenuate the effect of the tumor cells in those patients. Therefore, it seems that the deregulation in the expression of specific microRNAs contribute to lung tumor formation in LC patients with and without underlying COPD.

Expression levels of the downstream target genes PTEN, MARCKS, FGFRL-1, SNAIL-1, P63 and k-RAS were lower in tumor lesions than in the non-tumor lungs only in patients with LC and COPD. On the other hand, expression levels of the downstream targets TPM-1, TOM-1 CRK, fibulin-2, MIF and EFNA-3 were more augmented in tumor lesions than in the non-tumor lungs in patients with only LC. In addition, in the current thesis it was also reported that in the tumor lesions of both groups of patients, levels of the proliferation marker ki-67, the anti-apoptotic protein BCL-2, and the autophagy markers P62 and LC3B were greater than in the non-tumors, whereas expression levels of the inhibitor of cell growth CDKN1A were decreased. In fact, several studies have reported increased cell proliferation and invasion, as well as reduced levels of apoptosis in patients with lung tumors (307;308). However, on the contrary, in COPD patients lower levels of cell proliferation and higher expression of apoptotic markers have usually been found (210). The different results obtained in the current study are due to the fact that findings obtained in those investigations were in COPD patients without LC. Therefore, the alterations observed in the different biological mechanisms in both groups of patients, may be caused by having a lung tumor.
Taken together, the results obtained suggest that epigenetic modifications promote changes in the expression of several downstream targets, which in turn lead to alterations in cellular processes such as an increased cell proliferation, angiogenesis, autophagy, cell migration and adhesion, and reduced apoptosis, which contribute to lung tumor formation and progression in both groups of patients.

The results obtained in the current investigation could contribute to the clinical practice in LC patients, as epigenetic mechanisms may be used as potential biomarkers of LC diagnosis and prognosis, and they also could be targeted by different drugs so as to inhibit several pathways that contribute to cancer development. However, further studies with an increased number of patients, are needed in order to better understand epigenetic events and their downstream alterations in the different biological mechanisms involved in tumor growth and progression.

Conclusions

CONCLUSIONS

Oxidative and nitrosative stress, inflammatory profile and epigenetic regulation have been found to be differentially expressed in the lung tumors and in the blood of LC patients with underlying COPD. It seems that redox and nitric oxide imbalance and an increase of the Th1 inflammatory response, together with an upregulation of several microRNAs and DNA methylation, may predispose COPD patients to a higher risk of developing LC. Those epigenetic modifications promoted alterations in downstream targets and cellular processes such as increased cell proliferation, invasion and angiogenesis, which also contribute to lung tumor formation and progression in COPD patients.

Taken together, the findings obtained in the current thesis may contribute toestablish potential new biomarkers for the early diagnosis of LC in patients withchronicrespiratoryconditions.

145

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Future research should aim to explore the potential contribution of the immune system to LC development in patients with underlying COPD, as Th1 and Th2 inflammatory responses are strongly influenced by the release of several cytokines by the immune cells. Therefore, exploring the profile of T and B cells, dendritic cells, neutrophils and NK cells, could help to determine disease progression, and to design immunotherapeutic strategies for LC treatment.

Moreover, future studies should also focus on investigating microRNAs expression and DNA methylation in the blood compartment of LC patients with underlying COPD, as blood extraction is a technique with no invasion, that could help to establish a panel of non-invasive biomarkers for LC diagnose in patients with chronic respiratory conditions. As several microRNAs have been found to be upregulated in the tumor lungs of LC-COPD patients, future studies could be based on the development of a mouse model with induced LC and COPD, in which the expression of those microRNAs could be inhibited with antisense oligonucleotides or with pharmacological agents, in order to assess if those could be used as potential therapeutic targets for LC treatment.

Finally, further research based on prospective screening studies, on a high number of LC patients, with and without COPD, should be followed up for many years. This is needed in order to identify biomarkers with high predictive value for LC development and progression in patients with underlying COPD. .

REFERENCES

- Adeloye D, Chua S, Lee C, Basquill C, Papana A, Theodoratou E, et al. Global and regional estimates of COPD prevalence: Systematic review and meta-analysis. J Glob Health 2015 Dec;5(2):020415.
- (2) Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 2016 Jan;66(1):7-30.
- (3) Herbst RS, Heymach JV, Lippman SM. Lung cancer. N Engl J Med 2008 Sep 25;359(13):1367-80.
- (4) Vestbo J, Hurd SS, Agusti AG, Jones PW, Vogelmeier C, Anzueto A, et al. Global strategy for the diagnosis, management, and prevention of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: GOLD executive summary. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2013 Feb 15;187(4):347-65.
- (5) Young RP, Hopkins RJ, Christmas T, Black PN, Metcalf P, Gamble GD. COPD prevalence is increased in lung cancer, independent of age, sex and smoking history. Eur Respir J 2009 Aug;34(2):380-6.
- (6) Richard S.Snell. Clinical anatomy by regions. 8th ed. Wolters Kluwer; 2007.
- (7) Stuart Ira Fox. Human Physiology. 12th ed. McGraw Hill International edition; 2011.
- (8) John E- Hall. Textbook of medical physiology. 13th ed. Elsevier; 2010.
- (9) Stevens T, Phan S, Frid MG, Alvarez D, Herzog E, Stenmark KR. Lung vascular cell heterogeneity: endothelium, smooth muscle, and fibroblasts. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2008 Sep 15;5(7):783-91.
- (10) Nathell L, Nathell M, Malmberg P, Larsson K. COPD diagnosis related to different guidelines and spirometry techniques. Respir Res 2007;8:89.
- (11) Tuder RM, Petrache I. Pathogenesis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Clin Invest 2012 Aug;122(8):2749-55.
- (12) Decramer M, Janssens W, Miravitlles M. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Lancet 2012 Apr 7;379(9823):1341-51.
- (13) Mannino DM, Buist AS. Global burden of COPD: risk factors, prevalence, and future trends. Lancet 2007 Sep 1;370(9589):765-73.
- (14) Cho MH, Castaldi PJ, Wan ES, Siedlinski M, Hersh CP, Demeo DL, et al. A genomewide association study of COPD identifies a susceptibility locus on chromosome 19q13. Hum Mol Genet 2012 Feb 15;21(4):947-57.
- (15) Pillai SG, Ge D, Zhu G, Kong X, Shianna KV, Need AC, et al. A genome-wide association study in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): identification of two major susceptibility loci. PLoS Genet 2009 Mar;5(3):e1000421.
- (16) Serapinas D, Sakalauskas R. Sensitivity of alpha-1 antitrypsin level for inherited deficiency detection in COPD patients. Pneumologia 2012 Jan;61(1):34-6.
- (17) Vogelmeier CF, Criner GJ, Martinez FJ, Anzueto A, Barnes PJ, Bourbeau J, et al. Global Strategy for the Diagnosis, Management, and Prevention of Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2017 Report. GOLD Executive Summary. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2017 Mar 1;195(5):557-82.

- (18) Soriano JB, Lamprecht B, Ramirez AS, Martinez-Camblor P, Kaiser B, Alfageme I, et al. Mortality prediction in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease comparing the GOLD 2007 and 2011 staging systems: a pooled analysis of individual patient data. Lancet Respir Med 2015 Jun;3(6):443-50.
- (19) Dusser D, Wise RA, Dahl R, Anzueto A, Carter K, Fowler A, et al. Differences in outcomes between GOLD groups in patients with COPD in the TIOSPIR((R)) trial. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2016;11:133-45.
- (20) Kim HJ, Lee J, Park YS, Lee CH, Lee SM, Yim JJ, et al. Impact of GOLD groups of chronic pulmonary obstructive disease on surgical complications. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2016;11:281-7.
- (21) Qaseem A, Wilt TJ, Weinberger SE, Hanania NA, Criner G, van der Molen T, et al. Diagnosis and management of stable chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a clinical practice guideline update from the American College of Physicians, American College of Chest Physicians, American Thoracic Society, and European Respiratory Society. Ann Intern Med 2011 Aug 2;155(3):179-91.
- (22) Chung KF, Wenzel SE, Brozek JL, Bush A, Castro M, Sterk PJ, et al. International ERS/ATS guidelines on definition, evaluation and treatment of severe asthma. Eur Respir J 2014 Feb;43(2):343-73.
- (23) Dela Cruz CS, Tanoue LT, Matthay RA. Lung cancer: epidemiology, etiology, and prevention. Clin Chest Med 2011 Dec;32(4):605-44.
- (24) Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 2016 Jan;66(1):7-30.
- (25) Ridge CA, McErlean AM, Ginsberg MS. Epidemiology of lung cancer. Semin Intervent Radiol 2013 Jun;30(2):93-8.
- (26) Simoff MJ, Lally B, Slade MG, Goldberg WG, Lee P, Michaud GC, et al. Symptom management in patients with lung cancer: Diagnosis and management of lung cancer, 3rd ed: American College of Chest Physicians evidence-based clinical practice guidelines. Chest 2013 May;143(5 Suppl):e455S-e497S.
- (27) Gift AG, Stommel M, Jablonski A, Given W. A cluster of symptoms over time in patients with lung cancer. Nurs Res 2003 Nov;52(6):393-400.
- (28) Yuan JM, Koh WP, Murphy SE, Fan Y, Wang R, Carmella SG, et al. Urinary levels of tobacco-specific nitrosamine metabolites in relation to lung cancer development in two prospective cohorts of cigarette smokers. Cancer Res 2009 Apr 1;69(7):2990-5.
- (29) Stellman SD, Takezaki T, Wang L, Chen Y, Citron ML, Djordjevic MV, et al. Smoking and lung cancer risk in American and Japanese men: an international case-control study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2001 Nov;10(11):1193-9.
- (30) Furrukh M. Tobacco Smoking and Lung Cancer: Perception-changing facts. Sultan Qaboos Univ Med J 2013 Aug;13(3):345-58.
- (31) Shigematsu H, Lin L, Takahashi T, Nomura M, Suzuki M, Wistuba II, et al. Clinical and biological features associated with epidermal growth factor receptor gene mutations in lung cancers. J Natl Cancer Inst 2005 Mar 2;97(5):339-46.
- (32) Ding L, Getz G, Wheeler DA, Mardis ER, McLellan MD, Cibulskis K, et al. Somatic mutations affect key pathways in lung adenocarcinoma. Nature 2008 Oct 23;455(7216):1069-75.

- (33) Riely GJ, Kris MG, Rosenbaum D, Marks J, Li A, Chitale DA, et al. Frequency and distinctive spectrum of KRAS mutations in never smokers with lung adenocarcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2008 Sep 15;14(18):5731-4.
- (34) Beadsmoore CJ, Screaton NJ. Classification, staging and prognosis of lung cancer. Eur J Radiol 2003 Jan;45(1):8-17.
- (35) Jackman DM, Johnson BE. Small-cell lung cancer. Lancet 2005 Oct 15;366(9494):1385-96.
- (36) Chheang S, Brown K. Lung cancer staging: clinical and radiologic perspectives. Semin Intervent Radiol 2013 Jun;30(2):99-113.
- (37) Molina JR, Yang P, Cassivi SD, Schild SE, Adjei AA. Non-small cell lung cancer: epidemiology, risk factors, treatment, and survivorship. Mayo Clin Proc 2008 May;83(5):584-94.
- (38) Mirsadraee S, Oswal D, Alizadeh Y, Caulo A, van Beek E Jr. The 7th lung cancer TNM classification and staging system: Review of the changes and implications. World J Radiol 2012 Apr 28;4(4):128-34.
- (39) Huang SH, O'Sullivan B. Overview of the 8th Edition TNM Classification for Head and Neck Cancer. Curr Treat Options Oncol 2017 Jul;18(7):40.
- (40) Purandare NC, Rangarajan V. Imaging of lung cancer: Implications on staging and management. Indian J Radiol Imaging 2015 Apr;25(2):109-20.
- (41) Sanchez de CJ, Hernandez JH, Lopez MF, Sanchez SP, Gratacos AR, Porta RR. SEPAR guidelines for lung cancer staging. Arch Bronconeumol 2011 Sep;47(9):454-65.
- (42) Eisner MD, Anthonisen N, Coultas D, Kuenzli N, Perez-Padilla R, Postma D, et al. An official American Thoracic Society public policy statement: Novel risk factors and the global burden of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2010 Sep 1;182(5):693-718.
- (43) Purandare NC, Rangarajan V. Imaging of lung cancer: Implications on staging and management. Indian J Radiol Imaging 2015 Apr;25(2):109-20.
- (44) Pfeifer GP, Denissenko MF, Olivier M, Tretyakova N, Hecht SS, Hainaut P. Tobacco smoke carcinogens, DNA damage and p53 mutations in smoking-associated cancers. Oncogene 2002 Oct 21;21(48):7435-51.
- (45) Akopyan G, Bonavida B. Understanding tobacco smoke carcinogen NNK and lung tumorigenesis. Int J Oncol 2006 Oct;29(4):745-52.
- (46) Parsons A, Daley A, Begh R, Aveyard P. Influence of smoking cessation after diagnosis of early stage lung cancer on prognosis: systematic review of observational studies with meta-analysis. BMJ 2010 Jan 21;340:b5569.
- (47) Wu J, Sin DD. Improved patient outcome with smoking cessation: when is it too late? Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2011;6:259-67.
- (48) Barreiro E. [Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and lung cancer]. Arch Bronconeumol 2008 Aug;44(8):399-401.
- (49) Yang IA, Relan V, Wright CM, Davidson MR, Sriram KB, Savarimuthu Francis SM, et al. Common pathogenic mechanisms and pathways in the development of COPD and lung cancer. Expert Opin Ther Targets 2011 Apr;15(4):439-56.

- (50) de-Torres JP, Wilson DO, Sanchez-Salcedo P, Weissfeld JL, Berto J, Campo A, et al. Lung cancer in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Development and validation of the COPD Lung Cancer Screening Score. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2015 Feb 1;191(3):285-91.
- (51) Skillrud DM, Offord KP, Miller RD. Higher risk of lung cancer in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. A prospective, matched, controlled study. Ann Intern Med 1986 Oct;105(4):503-7.
- (52) Tockman MS, Anthonisen NR, Wright EC, Donithan MG. Airways obstruction and the risk for lung cancer. Ann Intern Med 1987 Apr;106(4):512-8.
- (53) Calabro E, Randi G, La VC, Sverzellati N, Marchiano A, Villani M, et al. Lung function predicts lung cancer risk in smokers: a tool for targeting screening programmes. Eur Respir J 2010 Jan;35(1):146-51.
- (54) Powell HA, Iyen-Omofoman B, Baldwin DR, Hubbard RB, Tata LJ. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and risk of lung cancer: the importance of smoking and timing of diagnosis. J Thorac Oncol 2013 Jan;8(1):6-11.
- (55) Wilson DO, Weissfeld JL, Balkan A, Schragin JG, Fuhrman CR, Fisher SN, et al. Association of radiographic emphysema and airflow obstruction with lung cancer. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008 Oct 1;178(7):738-44.
- (56) Koshiol J, Rotunno M, Consonni D, Pesatori AC, De MS, Goldstein AM, et al. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and altered risk of lung cancer in a population-based case-control study. PLoS One 2009 Oct 8;4(10):e7380.
- (57) de Torres JP, Bastarrika G, Wisnivesky JP, Alcaide AB, Campo A, Seijo LM, et al. Assessing the relationship between lung cancer risk and emphysema detected on low-dose CT of the chest. Chest 2007 Dec;132(6):1932-8.
- (58) Zulueta JJ, Wisnivesky JP, Henschke CI, Yip R, Farooqi AO, McCauley DI, et al. Emphysema scores predict death from COPD and lung cancer. Chest 2012 May;141(5):1216-23.
- (59) Li Y, Swensen SJ, Karabekmez LG, Marks RS, Stoddard SM, Jiang R, et al. Effect of emphysema on lung cancer risk in smokers: a computed tomography-based assessment. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2011 Jan;4(1):43-50.
- (60) Zulueta JJ, Wisnivesky JP, Henschke CI, Yip R, Farooqi AO, McCauley DI, et al. Emphysema scores predict death from COPD and lung cancer. Chest 2012 May;141(5):1216-23.
- (61) Mannino DM, Aguayo SM, Petty TL, Redd SC. Low lung function and incident lung cancer in the United States: data From the First National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey follow-up. Arch Intern Med 2003 Jun 23;163(12):1475-80.
- (62) de Torres JP, Marin JM, Casanova C, Cote C, Carrizo S, Cordoba-Lanus E, et al. Lung cancer in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease-- incidence and predicting factors. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2011 Oct 15;184(8):913-9.
- (63) Hashimoto N, Matsuzaki A, Okada Y, Imai N, Iwano S, Wakai K, et al. Clinical impact of prevalence and severity of COPD on the decision-making process for therapeutic management of lung cancer patients. BMC Pulm Med 2014 Feb 5;14:14.
- (64) Bishawi M, Moore W, Bilfinger T. Severity of emphysema predicts location of lung cancer and 5-y survival of patients with stage I non-small cell lung cancer. J Surg Res 2013 Sep;184(1):1-5.

- (65) Papi A, Casoni G, Caramori G, Guzzinati I, Boschetto P, Ravenna F, et al. COPD increases the risk of squamous histological subtype in smokers who develop nonsmall cell lung carcinoma. Thorax 2004 Aug;59(8):679-81.
- (66) Kurishima K, Satoh H, Ishikawa H, Yamashita YT, Homma T, Ohtsuka M, et al. Lung cancer patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Oncol Rep 2001 Jan;8(1):63-5.
- (67) Sin DD, Anthonisen NR, Soriano JB, Agusti AG. Mortality in COPD: Role of comorbidities. Eur Respir J 2006 Dec;28(6):1245-57.
- (68) Lopez-Encuentra A, Astudillo J, Cerezal J, Gonzalez-Aragoneses F, Novoa N, Sanchez-Palencia A. Prognostic value of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in 2994 cases of lung cancer. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2005 Jan;27(1):8-13.
- (69) van Gestel YR, Hoeks SE, Sin DD, Huzeir V, Stam H, Mertens FW, et al. COPD and cancer mortality: the influence of statins. Thorax 2009 Nov;64(11):963-7.
- (70) Sekine Y, Katsura H, Koh E, Hiroshima K, Fujisawa T. Early detection of COPD is important for lung cancer surveillance. Eur Respir J 2012 May;39(5):1230-40.
- (71) Houghton AM. Mechanistic links between COPD and lung cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2013 Apr;13(4):233-45.
- (72) Dupont C, Armant DR, Brenner CA. Epigenetics: definition, mechanisms and clinical perspective. Semin Reprod Med 2009 Sep;27(5):351-7.
- (73) Grimm EA, Sikora AG, Ekmekcioglu S. Molecular pathways: inflammation-associated nitric-oxide production as a cancer-supporting redox mechanism and a potential therapeutic target. Clin Cancer Res 2013 Oct 15;19(20):5557-63.
- (74) Bremnes RM, Donnem T, Al-Saad S, Al-Shibli K, Andersen S, Sirera R, et al. The role of tumor stroma in cancer progression and prognosis: emphasis on carcinomaassociated fibroblasts and non-small cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol 2011 Jan;6(1):209-17.
- (75) Ortega AL, Mena S, Estrela JM. Oxidative and nitrosative stress in the metastatic microenvironment. Cancers (Basel) 2010;2(2):274-304.
- (76) Filaire E, Dupuis C, Galvaing G, Aubreton S, Laurent H, Richard R, et al. Lung cancer: what are the links with oxidative stress, physical activity and nutrition. Lung Cancer 2013 Dec;82(3):383-9.
- (77) Miar A, Hevia D, Munoz-Cimadevilla H, Astudillo A, Velasco J, Sainz RM, et al. Manganese superoxide dismutase (SOD2/MnSOD)/catalase and SOD2/GPx1 ratios as biomarkers for tumor progression and metastasis in prostate, colon, and lung cancer. Free Radic Biol Med 2015 Apr 10;85:45-55.
- (78) Psarras S, Caramori G, Contoli M, Papadopoulos N, Papi A. Oxidants in asthma and in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Curr Pharm Des 2005;11(16):2053-62.
- (79) Masri FA, Comhair SA, Koeck T, Xu W, Janocha A, Ghosh S, et al. Abnormalities in nitric oxide and its derivatives in lung cancer. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005 Sep 1;172(5):597-605.
- (80) Tomita K, Caramori G, Lim S, Ito K, Hanazawa T, Oates T, et al. Increased p21(CIP1/WAF1) and B cell lymphoma leukemia-x(L) expression and reduced apoptosis in alveolar macrophages from smokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002 Sep 1;166(5):724-31.

- (81) Anderson GP, Bozinovski S. Acquired somatic mutations in the molecular pathogenesis of COPD. Trends Pharmacol Sci 2003 Feb;24(2):71-6.
- (82) Xia C, Meng Q, Liu LZ, Rojanasakul Y, Wang XR, Jiang BH. Reactive oxygen species regulate angiogenesis and tumor growth through vascular endothelial growth factor. Cancer Res 2007 Nov 15;67(22):10823-30.
- (83) Requena JR, Fu MX, Ahmed MU, Jenkins AJ, Lyons TJ, Thorpe SR. Lipoxidation products as biomarkers of oxidative damage to proteins during lipid peroxidation reactions. Nephrol Dial Transplant 1996;11 Suppl 5:48-53.
- (84) Rahman I, van Schadewijk AA, Crowther AJ, Hiemstra PS, Stolk J, MacNee W, et al. 4-Hydroxy-2-nonenal, a specific lipid peroxidation product, is elevated in lungs of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002 Aug 15;166(4):490-5.
- (85) Barrera G. Oxidative stress and lipid peroxidation products in cancer progression and therapy. ISRN Oncol 2012;2012:137289.
- (86) Pignatelli B, Li CQ, Boffetta P, Chen Q, Ahrens W, Nyberg F, et al. Nitrated and oxidized plasma proteins in smokers and lung cancer patients. Cancer Res 2001 Jan 15;61(2):778-84.
- (87) Barreiro E, Fermoselle C, Mateu-Jimenez M, Sanchez-Font A, Pijuan L, Gea J, et al. Oxidative stress and inflammation in the normal airways and blood of patients with lung cancer and COPD. Free Radic Biol Med 2013 Dec;65:859-71.
- (88) Filaire E, Dupuis C, Galvaing G, Aubreton S, Laurent H, Richard R, et al. Lung cancer: what are the links with oxidative stress, physical activity and nutrition. Lung Cancer 2013 Dec;82(3):383-9.
- (89) Grumelli S, Corry DB, Song LZ, Song L, Green L, Huh J, et al. An immune basis for lung parenchymal destruction in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. PLoS Med 2004 Oct;1(1):e8.
- (90) Agusti A, Edwards LD, Rennard SI, MacNee W, Tal-Singer R, Miller BE, et al. Persistent systemic inflammation is associated with poor clinical outcomes in COPD: a novel phenotype. PLoS One 2012;7(5):e37483.
- (91) Gomes M, Teixeira AL, Coelho A, Araujo A, Medeiros R. The role of inflammation in lung cancer. Adv Exp Med Biol 2014;816:1-23.
- (92) Cho WC, Kwan CK, Yau S, So PP, Poon PC, Au JS. The role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of lung cancer. Expert Opin Ther Targets 2011 Sep;15(9):1127-37.
- (93) Abdel-Latif MM, Duggan S, Reynolds JV, Kelleher D. Inflammation and esophageal carcinogenesis. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2009 Aug;9(4):396-404.
- (94) Fox JG, Wang TC. Inflammation, atrophy, and gastric cancer. J Clin Invest 2007 Jan;117(1):60-9.
- (95) Raimondi S, Lowenfels AB, Morselli-Labate AM, Maisonneuve P, Pezzilli R. Pancreatic cancer in chronic pancreatitis; aetiology, incidence, and early detection. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010 Jun;24(3):349-58.
- (96) Caramori G, Adcock IM, Casolari P, Ito K, Jazrawi E, Tsaprouni L, et al. Unbalanced oxidant-induced DNA damage and repair in COPD: a link towards lung cancer. Thorax 2011 Jun;66(6):521-7.

- (97) Galaris D, Evangelou A. The role of oxidative stress in mechanisms of metal-induced carcinogenesis. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2002 Apr;42(1):93-103.
- (98) Engels EA. Inflammation in the development of lung cancer: epidemiological evidence. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 2008 Apr;8(4):605-15.
- (99) Hacievliyagil SS, Gunen H, Mutlu LC, Karabulut AB, Temel I. Association between cytokines in induced sputum and severity of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Respir Med 2006 May;100(5):846-54.
- (100) Bhowmik A, Seemungal TA, Sapsford RJ, Wedzicha JA. Relation of sputum inflammatory markers to symptoms and lung function changes in COPD exacerbations. Thorax 2000 Feb;55(2):114-20.
- (101) Garcia-Rio F, Miravitlles M, Soriano JB, Munoz L, Duran-Tauleria E, Sanchez G, et al. Systemic inflammation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a population-based study. Respir Res 2010;11:63.
- (102) Hacievliyagil SS, Mutlu LC, Temel I. Airway inflammatory markers in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients and healthy smokers. Niger J Clin Pract 2013 Jan;16(1):76-81.
- (103) Pine SR, Mechanic LE, Enewold L, Chaturvedi AK, Katki HA, Zheng YL, et al. Increased levels of circulating interleukin 6, interleukin 8, C-reactive protein, and risk of lung cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2011 Jul 20;103(14):1112-22.
- (104) Carpagnano GE, Spanevello A, Curci C, Salerno F, Palladino GP, Resta O, et al. IL-2, TNF-alpha, and leptin: local versus systemic concentrations in NSCLC patients. Oncol Res 2007;16(8):375-81.
- (105) Li J, Wang Z, Mao K, Guo X. Clinical significance of serum T helper 1/T helper 2 cytokine shift in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. Oncol Lett 2014 Oct;8(4):1682-6.
- (106) Fukuyama T, Ichiki Y, Yamada S, Shigematsu Y, Baba T, Nagata Y, et al. Cytokine production of lung cancer cell lines: Correlation between their production and the inflammatory/immunological responses both in vivo and in vitro. Cancer Sci 2007 Jul;98(7):1048-54.
- (107) Barnes PJ. The cytokine network in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2009 Dec;41(6):631-8.
- (108) Duan MC, Zhong XN, Liu GN, Wei JR. The Treg/Th17 paradigm in lung cancer. J Immunol Res 2014;2014:730380.
- (109) Baleeiro RB, Anselmo LB, Soares FA, Pinto CA, Ramos O, Gross JL, et al. High frequency of immature dendritic cells and altered in situ production of interleukin-4 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in lung cancer. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2008 Sep;57(9):1335-45.
- (110) Hong CC, Yao S, McCann SE, Dolnick RY, Wallace PK, Gong Z, et al. Pretreatment levels of circulating Th1 and Th2 cytokines, and their ratios, are associated with ERnegative and triple negative breast cancers. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2013 Jun;139(2):477-88.
- (111) Ito N, Suzuki Y, Taniguchi Y, Ishiguro K, Nakamura H, Ohgi S. Prognostic significance of T helper 1 and 2 and T cytotoxic 1 and 2 cells in patients with nonsmall cell lung cancer. Anticancer Res 2005 May;25(3B):2027-31.

- (112) Hodge G, Nairn J, Holmes M, Reynolds PN, Hodge S. Increased intracellular T helper 1 proinflammatory cytokine production in peripheral blood, bronchoalveolar lavage and intraepithelial T cells of COPD subjects. Clin Exp Immunol 2007 Oct;150(1):22-9.
- (113) Farid HR, Jabbari AF, Yousefzadeh H, Rafatpanah H, Hafizi S, Tehrani H, et al. Serum levels of vascular endothelial growth factor in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Med J Islam Repub Iran 2014;28:85.
- (114) Ilhan N, Ilhan N, Deveci F. Functional significance of vascular endothelial growth factor and its receptor (receptor-1) in various lung cancer types. Clin Biochem 2004 Sep;37(9):840-5.
- (115) Wynn TA, Chawla A, Pollard JW. Macrophage biology in development, homeostasis and disease. Nature 2013 Apr 25;496(7446):445-55.
- (116) Conway EM, Pikor LA, Kung SH, Hamilton MJ, Lam S, Lam WL, et al. Macrophages, Inflammation, and Lung Cancer. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2016 Jan 15;193(2):116-30.
- (117) Houghton AM. Mechanistic links between COPD and lung cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2013 Apr;13(4):233-45.
- (118) Yuan A, Hsiao YJ, Chen HY, Chen HW, Ho CC, Chen YY, et al. Opposite Effects of M1 and M2 Macrophage Subtypes on Lung Cancer Progression. Sci Rep 2015;5:14273.
- (119) Biswas SK, Sica A, Lewis CE. Plasticity of macrophage function during tumor progression: regulation by distinct molecular mechanisms. J Immunol 2008 Feb 15;180(4):2011-7.
- (120) Ohri CM, Shikotra A, Green RH, Waller DA, Bradding P. Macrophages within NSCLC tumour islets are predominantly of a cytotoxic M1 phenotype associated with extended survival. Eur Respir J 2009 Jan;33(1):118-26.
- (121) Ma J, Liu L, Che G, Yu N, Dai F, You Z. The M1 form of tumor-associated macrophages in non-small cell lung cancer is positively associated with survival time. BMC Cancer 2010;10:112.
- (122) Ohri CM, Shikotra A, Green RH, Waller DA, Bradding P. The tissue microlocalisation and cellular expression of CD163, VEGF, HLA-DR, iNOS, and MRP 8/14 is correlated to clinical outcome in NSCLC. PLoS One 2011;6(7):e21874.
- (123) Zhang B, Yao G, Zhang Y, Gao J, Yang B, Rao Z, et al. M2-polarized tumorassociated macrophages are associated with poor prognoses resulting from accelerated lymphangiogenesis in lung adenocarcinoma. Clinics (Sao Paulo) 2011;66(11):1879-86.
- (124) Vlahos R, Bozinovski S. Role of alveolar macrophages in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Front Immunol 2014;5:435.
- (125) Shaykhiev R, Krause A, Salit J, Strulovici-Barel Y, Harvey BG, O'Connor TP, et al. Smoking-dependent reprogramming of alveolar macrophage polarization: implication for pathogenesis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Immunol 2009 Aug 15;183(4):2867-83.
- (126) Kunz LI, Lapperre TS, Snoeck-Stroband JB, Budulac SE, Timens W, van WS, et al. Smoking status and anti-inflammatory macrophages in bronchoalveolar lavage and induced sputum in COPD. Respir Res 2011;12:34.

- (127) Virani S, Colacino JA, Kim JH, Rozek LS. Cancer epigenetics: a brief review. ILAR J 2012;53(3-4):359-69.
- (128) Barreiro E, Sznajder JI. Epigenetic regulation of muscle phenotype and adaptation: a potential role in COPD muscle dysfunction. J Appl Physiol (1985) 2013 May;114(9):1263-72.
- (129) Kouzarides T. Chromatin modifications and their function. Cell 2007 Feb 23;128(4):693-705.
- (130) Liloglou T, Bediaga NG, Brown BR, Field JK, Davies MP. Epigenetic biomarkers in lung cancer. Cancer Lett 2014 Jan 28;342(2):200-12.
- (131) Sakao S, Tatsumi K. The importance of epigenetics in the development of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Respirology 2011 Oct;16(7):1056-63.
- (132) Shah MY, Calin GA. MicroRNAs as therapeutic targets in human cancers. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA 2014 Jul;5(4):537-48.
- (133) Del V, V, Grasso M, Barbareschi M, Denti MA. MicroRNAs as lung cancer biomarkers. World J Clin Oncol 2014 Oct 10;5(4):604-20.
- (134) Brighenti M. MicroRNA and MET in lung cancer. Ann Transl Med 2015 Apr;3(5):68.
- (135) Sessa R, Hata A. Role of microRNAs in lung development and pulmonary diseases. Pulm Circ 2013 Apr;3(2):315-28.
- (136) Lu LF, Liston A. MicroRNA in the immune system, microRNA as an immune system. Immunology 2009 Jul;127(3):291-8.
- (137) Di LG, Garofalo M, Croce CM. MicroRNAs in cancer. Annu Rev Pathol 2014;9:287-314.
- (138) Guan P, Yin Z, Li X, Wu W, Zhou B. Meta-analysis of human lung cancer microRNA expression profiling studies comparing cancer tissues with normal tissues. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2012;31:54.
- (139) Molina-Pinelo S, Pastor MD, Suarez R, Romero-Romero B, Gonzalez DIP, Salinas A, et al. MicroRNA clusters: dysregulation in lung adenocarcinoma and COPD. Eur Respir J 2014 Jun;43(6):1740-9.
- (140) Shen J, Liu Z, Todd NW, Zhang H, Liao J, Yu L, et al. Diagnosis of lung cancer in individuals with solitary pulmonary nodules by plasma microRNA biomarkers. BMC Cancer 2011;11:374.
- (141) Yu L, Todd NW, Xing L, Xie Y, Zhang H, Liu Z, et al. Early detection of lung adenocarcinoma in sputum by a panel of microRNA markers. Int J Cancer 2010 Dec 15;127(12):2870-8.
- (142) Hiyoshi Y, Kamohara H, Karashima R, Sato N, Imamura Y, Nagai Y, et al. MicroRNA-21 regulates the proliferation and invasion in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2009 Mar 15;15(6):1915-22.
- (143) Zhang JG, Wang JJ, Zhao F, Liu Q, Jiang K, Yang GH. MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) represses tumor suppressor PTEN and promotes growth and invasion in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC). Clin Chim Acta 2010 Jun 3;411(11-12):846-52.
- (144) Gao W, Shen H, Liu L, Xu J, Xu J, Shu Y. MiR-21 overexpression in human primary squamous cell lung carcinoma is associated with poor patient prognosis. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2011 Apr;137(4):557-66.

- (145) Grosso S, Doyen J, Parks SK, Bertero T, Paye A, Cardinaud B, et al. MiR-210 promotes a hypoxic phenotype and increases radioresistance in human lung cancer cell lines. Cell Death Dis 2013;4:e544.
- (146) Huang X, Ding L, Bennewith KL, Tong RT, Welford SM, Ang KK, et al. Hypoxiainducible mir-210 regulates normoxic gene expression involved in tumor initiation. Mol Cell 2009 Sep 24;35(6):856-67.
- (147) Wang R, Wang ZX, Yang JS, Pan X, De W, Chen LB. MicroRNA-451 functions as a tumor suppressor in human non-small cell lung cancer by targeting ras-related protein 14 (RAB14). Oncogene 2011 Jun 9;30(23):2644-58.
- (148) Zhao B, Han H, Chen J, Zhang Z, Li S, Fang F, et al. MicroRNA let-7c inhibits migration and invasion of human non-small cell lung cancer by targeting ITGB3 and MAP4K3. Cancer Lett 2014 Jan 1;342(1):43-51.
- (149) Johnson CD, Esquela-Kerscher A, Stefani G, Byrom M, Kelnar K, Ovcharenko D, et al. The let-7 microRNA represses cell proliferation pathways in human cells. Cancer Res 2007 Aug 15;67(16):7713-22.
- (150) Takamizawa J, Konishi H, Yanagisawa K, Tomida S, Osada H, Endoh H, et al. Reduced expression of the let-7 microRNAs in human lung cancers in association with shortened postoperative survival. Cancer Res 2004 Jun 1;64(11):3753-6.
- (151) Johnson SM, Grosshans H, Shingara J, Byrom M, Jarvis R, Cheng A, et al. RAS is regulated by the let-7 microRNA family. Cell 2005 Mar 11;120(5):635-47.
- (152) Bian HB, Pan X, Yang JS, Wang ZX, De W. Upregulation of microRNA-451 increases cisplatin sensitivity of non-small cell lung cancer cell line (A549). J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2011;30:20.
- (153) Kumarswamy R, Mudduluru G, Ceppi P, Muppala S, Kozlowski M, Niklinski J, et al. MicroRNA-30a inhibits epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition by targeting Snai1 and is downregulated in non-small cell lung cancer. Int J Cancer 2012 May 1;130(9):2044-53.
- (154) Yuan Y, Zheng S, Li Q, Xiang X, Gao T, Ran P, et al. Overexpression of miR-30a in lung adenocarcinoma A549 cell line inhibits migration and invasion via targeting EYA2. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai) 2016 Mar;48(3):220-8.
- (155) Akbas F, Coskunpinar E, Aynaci E, Oltulu YM, Yildiz P. Analysis of serum micro-RNAs as potential biomarker in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Exp Lung Res 2012 Aug;38(6):286-94.
- (156) Van Pottelberge GR, Mestdagh P, Bracke KR, Thas O, van Durme YM, Joos GF, et al. MicroRNA expression in induced sputum of smokers and patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2011 Apr 1;183(7):898-906.
- (157) Ezzie ME, Crawford M, Cho JH, Orellana R, Zhang S, Gelinas R, et al. Gene expression networks in COPD: microRNA and mRNA regulation. Thorax 2012 Feb;67(2):122-31.
- (158) Schembri F, Sridhar S, Perdomo C, Gustafson AM, Zhang X, Ergun A, et al. MicroRNAs as modulators of smoking-induced gene expression changes in human airway epithelium. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009 Feb 17;106(7):2319-24.
- (159) Izzotti A, Calin GA, Arrigo P, Steele VE, Croce CM, De FS. Downregulation of microRNA expression in the lungs of rats exposed to cigarette smoke. FASEB J 2009 Mar;23(3):806-12.

- (160) Leidinger P, Keller A, Borries A, Huwer H, Rohling M, Huebers J, et al. Specific peripheral miRNA profiles for distinguishing lung cancer from COPD. Lung Cancer 2011 Oct;74(1):41-7.
- (161) Sanfiorenzo C, Ilie MI, Belaid A, Barlesi F, Mouroux J, Marquette CH, et al. Two panels of plasma microRNAs as non-invasive biomarkers for prediction of recurrence in resectable NSCLC. PLoS One 2013;8(1):e54596.
- (162) Bhaumik SR, Smith E, Shilatifard A. Covalent modifications of histones during development and disease pathogenesis. Nat Struct Mol Biol 2007 Nov;14(11):1008-16.
- (163) Butler JS, Koutelou E, Schibler AC, Dent SY. Histone-modifying enzymes: regulators of developmental decisions and drivers of human disease. Epigenomics 2012 Apr;4(2):163-77.
- (164) Bannister AJ, Kouzarides T. Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Res 2011 Mar;21(3):381-95.
- (165) Roth SY, Denu JM, Allis CD. Histone acetyltransferases. Annu Rev Biochem 2001;70:81-120.
- (166) Vertino PM, Spillare EA, Harris CC, Baylin SB. Altered chromosomal methylation patterns accompany oncogene-induced transformation of human bronchial epithelial cells. Cancer Res 1993 Apr 1;53(7):1684-9.
- (167) Ito K, Ito M, Elliott WM, Cosio B, Caramori G, Kon OM, et al. Decreased histone deacetylase activity in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. N Engl J Med 2005 May 12;352(19):1967-76.
- (168) Stypula-Cyrus Y, Damania D, Kunte DP, Cruz MD, Subramanian H, Roy HK, et al. HDAC up-regulation in early colon field carcinogenesis is involved in cell tumorigenicity through regulation of chromatin structure. PLoS One 2013;8(5):e64600.
- (169) Barneda-Zahonero B, Parra M. Histone deacetylases and cancer. Mol Oncol 2012 Dec;6(6):579-89.
- (170) Yang XJ, Seto E. HATs and HDACs: from structure, function and regulation to novel strategies for therapy and prevention. Oncogene 2007 Aug 13;26(37):5310-8.
- (171) Barlesi F, Giaccone G, Gallegos-Ruiz MI, Loundou A, Span SW, Lefesvre P, et al. Global histone modifications predict prognosis of resected non small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol 2007 Oct 1;25(28):4358-64.
- (172) Song JS, Kim YS, Kim DK, Park SI, Jang SJ. Global histone modification pattern associated with recurrence and disease-free survival in non-small cell lung cancer patients. Pathol Int 2012 Mar;62(3):182-90.
- (173) Chung S, Sundar IK, Yao H, Ho YS, Rahman I. Glutaredoxin 1 regulates cigarette smoke-mediated lung inflammation through differential modulation of I{kappa}B kinases in mice: impact on histone acetylation. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2010 Aug;299(2):L192-L203.
- (174) Chung S, Sundar IK, Hwang JW, Yull FE, Blackwell TS, Kinnula VL, et al. NF-kappaB inducing kinase, NIK mediates cigarette smoke/TNFalpha-induced histone acetylation and inflammation through differential activation of IKKs. PLoS One 2011;6(8):e23488.
- (175) Barnes PJ, Adcock IM, Ito K. Histone acetylation and deacetylation: importance in inflammatory lung diseases. Eur Respir J 2005 Mar;25(3):552-63.

- (176) Barnes PJ. Reduced histone deacetylase in COPD: clinical implications. Chest 2006 Jan;129(1):151-5.
- (177) Deaton AM, Bird A. CpG islands and the regulation of transcription. Genes Dev 2011 May 15;25(10):1010-22.
- (178) Jones PA, Baylin SB. The fundamental role of epigenetic events in cancer. Nat Rev Genet 2002 Jun;3(6):415-28.
- (179) Severin PM, Zou X, Gaub HE, Schulten K. Cytosine methylation alters DNA mechanical properties. Nucleic Acids Res 2011 Nov 1;39(20):8740-51.
- (180) Jin B, Li Y, Robertson KD. DNA methylation: superior or subordinate in the epigenetic hierarchy? Genes Cancer 2011 Jun;2(6):607-17.
- (181) Egger G, Liang G, Aparicio A, Jones PA. Epigenetics in human disease and prospects for epigenetic therapy. Nature 2004 May 27;429(6990):457-63.
- (182) Azad N, Zahnow CA, Rudin CM, Baylin SB. The future of epigenetic therapy in solid tumours-lessons from the past. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2013 May;10(5):256-66.
- (183) Laird PW. Principles and challenges of genomewide DNA methylation analysis. Nat Rev Genet 2010 Mar;11(3):191-203.
- (184) Qiu W, Baccarelli A, Carey VJ, Boutaoui N, Bacherman H, Klanderman B, et al. Variable DNA methylation is associated with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and lung function. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2012 Feb 15;185(4):373-81.
- (185) Kikuchi S, Yamada D, Fukami T, Maruyama T, Ito A, Asamura H, et al. Hypermethylation of the TSLC1/IGSF4 promoter is associated with tobacco smoking and a poor prognosis in primary nonsmall cell lung carcinoma. Cancer 2006 Apr 15;106(8):1751-8.
- (186) Soria JC, Rodriguez M, Liu DD, Lee JJ, Hong WK, Mao L. Aberrant promoter methylation of multiple genes in bronchial brush samples from former cigarette smokers. Cancer Res 2002 Jan 15;62(2):351-5.
- (187) Wan ES, Qiu W, Baccarelli A, Carey VJ, Bacherman H, Rennard SI, et al. Cigarette smoking behaviors and time since quitting are associated with differential DNA methylation across the human genome. Hum Mol Genet 2012 Jul 1;21(13):3073-82.
- (188) Li B, Lu Q, Song ZG, Yang L, Jin H, Li ZG, et al. Functional analysis of DNA methylation in lung cancer. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2013 May;17(9):1191-7.
- (189) Zochbauer-Muller S, Minna JD, Gazdar AF. Aberrant DNA methylation in lung cancer: biological and clinical implications. Oncologist 2002;7(5):451-7.
- (190) Lin SH, Wang J, Saintigny P, Wu CC, Giri U, Zhang J, et al. Genes suppressed by DNA methylation in non-small cell lung cancer reveal the epigenetics of epithelialmesenchymal transition. BMC Genomics 2014;15:1079.
- (191) Bradly DP, Gattuso P, Pool M, Basu S, Liptay M, Bonomi P, et al. CDKN2A (p16) promoter hypermethylation influences the outcome in young lung cancer patients. Diagn Mol Pathol 2012 Dec;21(4):207-13.
- (192) Brock MV, Hooker CM, Ota-Machida E, Han Y, Guo M, Ames S, et al. DNA methylation markers and early recurrence in stage I lung cancer. N Engl J Med 2008 Mar 13;358(11):1118-28.

- (193) Burbee DG, Forgacs E, Zochbauer-Muller S, Shivakumar L, Fong K, Gao B, et al. Epigenetic inactivation of RASSF1A in lung and breast cancers and malignant phenotype suppression. J Natl Cancer Inst 2001 May 2;93(9):691-9.
- (194) Vucic EA, Chari R, Thu KL, Wilson IM, Cotton AM, Kennett JY, et al. DNA methylation is globally disrupted and associated with expression changes in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease small airways. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2014 May;50(5):912-22.
- (195) Sood A, Petersen H, Blanchette CM, Meek P, Picchi MA, Belinsky SA, et al. Wood smoke exposure and gene promoter methylation are associated with increased risk for COPD in smokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2010 Nov 1;182(9):1098-104.
- (196) Choi YS, Kim S, Kyu LH, Lee KU, Pak YK. In vitro methylation of nuclear respiratory factor-1 binding site suppresses the promoter activity of mitochondrial transcription factor A. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2004 Jan 30;314(1):118-22.
- (197) Peng H, Yang M, Chen ZY, Chen P, Guan CX, Xiang XD, et al. Expression and methylation of mitochondrial transcription factor a in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients with lung cancer. PLoS One 2013;8(12):e82739.
- (198) Ryter SW, Choi AM. Autophagy in the lung. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2010 Feb;7(1):13-21.
- (199) Levine B, Klionsky DJ. Development by self-digestion: molecular mechanisms and biological functions of autophagy. Dev Cell 2004 Apr;6(4):463-77.
- (200) Ryter SW, Choi AM. Autophagy in lung disease pathogenesis and therapeutics. Redox Biol 2015;4:215-25.
- (201) Jaboin JJ, Hwang M, Lu B. Autophagy in lung cancer. Methods Enzymol 2009;453:287-304.
- (202) Guo JY, Karsli-Uzunbas G, Mathew R, Aisner SC, Kamphorst JJ, Strohecker AM, et al. Autophagy suppresses progression of K-ras-induced lung tumors to oncocytomas and maintains lipid homeostasis. Genes Dev 2013 Jul 1;27(13):1447-61.
- (203) Kim HP, Wang X, Chen ZH, Lee SJ, Huang MH, Wang Y, et al. Autophagic proteins regulate cigarette smoke-induced apoptosis: protective role of heme oxygenase-1. Autophagy 2008 Oct;4(7):887-95.
- (204) Chen ZH, Kim HP, Sciurba FC, Lee SJ, Feghali-Bostwick C, Stolz DB, et al. Egr-1 regulates autophagy in cigarette smoke-induced chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. PLoS One 2008;3(10):e3316.
- (205) Di SA, Caramori G, Oates T, Capelli A, Lusuardi M, Gnemmi I, et al. Increased expression of nuclear factor-kappaB in bronchial biopsies from smokers and patients with COPD. Eur Respir J 2002 Sep;20(3):556-63.
- (206) Saraste A, Pulkki K. Morphologic and biochemical hallmarks of apoptosis. Cardiovasc Res 2000 Feb;45(3):528-37.
- (207) Hengartner MO. The biochemistry of apoptosis. Nature 2000 Oct 12;407(6805):770-6.
- (208) Wong RS. Apoptosis in cancer: from pathogenesis to treatment. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2011;30:87.
- (209) Brown V, Elborn JS, Bradley J, Ennis M. Dysregulated apoptosis and NFkappaB expression in COPD subjects. Respir Res 2009;10:24.

- (210) Yokohori N, Aoshiba K, Nagai A. Increased levels of cell death and proliferation in alveolar wall cells in patients with pulmonary emphysema. Chest 2004 Feb;125(2):626-32.
- (211) Siganaki M, Koutsopoulos AV, Neofytou E, Vlachaki E, Psarrou M, Soulitzis N, et al. Deregulation of apoptosis mediators' p53 and bcl2 in lung tissue of COPD patients. Respir Res 2010;11:46.
- (212) Makris D, Vrekoussis T, Izoldi M, Alexandra K, Katerina D, Dimitris T, et al. Increased apoptosis of neutrophils in induced sputum of COPD patients. Respir Med 2009 Aug;103(8):1130-5.
- (213) Evan GI, Vousden KH. Proliferation, cell cycle and apoptosis in cancer. Nature 2001 May 17;411(6835):342-8.
- (214) Yin P, Peng R, Peng H, Yao L, Sun Y, Wen L, et al. MiR-451 suppresses cell proliferation and metastasis in A549 lung cancer cells. Mol Biotechnol 2015 Jan;57(1):1-11.
- (215) Bihl M, Tamm M, Nauck M, Wieland H, Perruchoud AP, Roth M. Proliferation of human non-small-cell lung cancer cell lines: role of interleukin-6. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 1998 Oct;19(4):606-12.
- (216) Giepmans BN, van Ijzendoorn SC. Epithelial cell-cell junctions and plasma membrane domains. Biochim Biophys Acta 2009 Apr;1788(4):820-31.
- (217) Hase T, Sato M, Yoshida K, Girard L, Takeyama Y, Horio M, et al. Pivotal role of epithelial cell adhesion molecule in the survival of lung cancer cells. Cancer Sci 2011 Aug;102(8):1493-500.
- (218) Wai WC, Dye DE, Coombe DR. The role of immunoglobulin superfamily cell adhesion molecules in cancer metastasis. Int J Cell Biol 2012;2012:340296.
- (219) Woodside DG, Vanderslice P. Cell adhesion antagonists: therapeutic potential in asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. BioDrugs 2008;22(2):85-100.
- (220) Vanderslice P, Biediger RJ, Woodside DG, Berens KL, Holland GW, Dixon RA. Development of cell adhesion molecule antagonists as therapeutics for asthma and COPD. Pulm Pharmacol Ther 2004;17(1):1-10.
- (221) Bremnes RM, Veve R, Hirsch FR, Franklin WA. The E-cadherin cell-cell adhesion complex and lung cancer invasion, metastasis, and prognosis. Lung Cancer 2002 May;36(2):115-24.
- (222) Xiao D, He J. Epithelial mesenchymal transition and lung cancer. J Thorac Dis 2010 Sep;2(3):154-9.
- (223) Mittal V. Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition in Aggressive Lung Cancers. Adv Exp Med Biol 2016;890:37-56.
- (224) Prudkin L, Liu DD, Ozburn NC, Sun M, Behrens C, Tang X, et al. Epithelial-tomesenchymal transition in the development and progression of adenocarcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma of the lung. Mod Pathol 2009 May;22(5):668-78.
- (225) Gregory PA, Bert AG, Paterson EL, Barry SC, Tsykin A, Farshid G, et al. The miR-200 family and miR-205 regulate epithelial to mesenchymal transition by targeting ZEB1 and SIP1. Nat Cell Biol 2008 May;10(5):593-601.

- (226) Sohal SS, Mahmood MQ, Walters EH. Clinical significance of epithelial mesenchymal transition (EMT) in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): potential target for prevention of airway fibrosis and lung cancer. Clin Transl Med 2014 Dec;3(1):33.
- (227) Wang Q, Wang Y, Zhang Y, Zhang Y, Xiao W. Involvement of urokinase in cigarette smoke extract-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in human small airway epithelial cells. Lab Invest 2015 May;95(5):469-79.
- (228) Sohal SS. Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) and Lung Cancer: Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition (EMT), the Missing Link? EBioMedicine 2015 Nov;2(11):1578-9.
- (229) de-Torres JP, Wilson DO, Sanchez-Salcedo P, Weissfeld JL, Berto J, Campo A, et al. Lung cancer in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Development and validation of the COPD Lung Cancer Screening Score. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2015 Feb 1;191(3):285-91.
- (230) Barreiro E, Bustamante V, Curull V, Gea J, Lopez-Campos JL, Munoz X. Relationships between chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and lung cancer: biological insights. J Thorac Dis 2016 Oct;8(10):E1122-E1135.
- (231) Parente L, I, Abal AJ, Blanco CN, Alves Perez MT, Dacal QR, Gomez MH, et al. Clinical characteristics and survival in never smokers with lung cancer. Arch Bronconeumol 2014 Feb;50(2):62-6.
- (232) Vineis P, Airoldi L, Veglia F, Olgiati L, Pastorelli R, Autrup H, et al. Environmental tobacco smoke and risk of respiratory cancer and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in former smokers and never smokers in the EPIC prospective study. BMJ 2005 Feb 5;330(7486):277.
- (233) Sanders KJ, Kneppers AE, van de Bool C, Langen RC, Schols AM. Cachexia in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: new insights and therapeutic perspective. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle 2016 Mar;7(1):5-22.
- (234) Del FC, Grant M, Koczywas M, Dorr-Uyemura LA. Management of Anorexia-Cachexia in Late Stage Lung Cancer Patients. J Hosp Palliat Nurs 2012 Aug;14(6).
- (235) Torres-Ramos YD, Garcia-Guillen ML, Olivares-Corichi IM, Hicks JJ. Correlation of Plasma Protein Carbonyls and C-Reactive Protein with GOLD Stage Progression in COPD Patients. Open Respir Med J 2009 Apr 14;3:61-6.
- (236) Sunnetcioglu A, Alp HH, Sertogullarindan B, Balaharoglu R, Gunbatar H. Evaluation of Oxidative Damage and Antioxidant Mechanisms in COPD, Lung Cancer, and Obstructive Sleep Apnea Syndrome. Respir Care 2016 Feb;61(2):205-11.
- (237) Shamberger RJ, Andreone TL, Willis CE. Antioxidants and cancer. IV. Initiating activity of malonaldehyde as a carcinogen. J Natl Cancer Inst 1974 Dec;53(6):1771-3.
- (238) Dalle-Donne I, Aldini G, Carini M, Colombo R, Rossi R, Milzani A. Protein carbonylation, cellular dysfunction, and disease progression. J Cell Mol Med 2006 Apr;10(2):389-406.
- (239) Deslee G, Adair-Kirk TL, Betsuyaku T, Woods JC, Moore CH, Gierada DS, et al. Cigarette smoke induces nucleic-acid oxidation in lung fibroblasts. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2010 Nov;43(5):576-84.
- (240) Radi R. Protein tyrosine nitration: biochemical mechanisms and structural basis of functional effects. Acc Chem Res 2013 Feb 19;46(2):550-9.

- (241) Osoata GO, Yamamura S, Ito M, Vuppusetty C, Adcock IM, Barnes PJ, et al. Nitration of distinct tyrosine residues causes inactivation of histone deacetylase 2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2009 Jul 3;384(3):366-71.
- (242) Jin H, Webb-Robertson BJ, Peterson ES, Tan R, Bigelow DJ, Scholand MB, et al. Smoking, COPD, and 3-nitrotyrosine levels of plasma proteins. Environ Health Perspect 2011 Sep;119(9):1314-20.
- (243) Mendelsohn AR, Larrick JW. Paradoxical effects of antioxidants on cancer. Rejuvenation Res 2014 Jun;17(3):306-11.
- (244) Sayin VI, Ibrahim MX, Larsson E, Nilsson JA, Lindahl P, Bergo MO. Antioxidants accelerate lung cancer progression in mice. Sci Transl Med 2014 Jan 29;6(221):221ra15.
- (245) Le GK, Ibrahim MX, Wiel C, Sayin VI, Akula MK, Karlsson C, et al. Antioxidants can increase melanoma metastasis in mice. Sci Transl Med 2015 Oct 7;7(308):308re8.
- (246) Connor KM, Hempel N, Nelson KK, Dabiri G, Gamarra A, Belarmino J, et al. Manganese superoxide dismutase enhances the invasive and migratory activity of tumor cells. Cancer Res 2007 Nov 1;67(21):10260-7.
- (247) Dhar SK, Tangpong J, Chaiswing L, Oberley TD, St Clair DK. Manganese superoxide dismutase is a p53-regulated gene that switches cancers between early and advanced stages. Cancer Res 2011 Nov 1;71(21):6684-95.
- (248) Yoo DG, Song YJ, Cho EJ, Lee SK, Park JB, Yu JH, et al. Alteration of APE1/ref-1 expression in non-small cell lung cancer: the implications of impaired extracellular superoxide dismutase and catalase antioxidant systems. Lung Cancer 2008 May;60(2):277-84.
- (249) Olejnicka B, Marklund S, Andersson C, Mori M. Correlation between immunohistochemical CuZn-SOD expression and the histopathological features in small airways of patients with severe COPD. European Respiratory Journal . 2012.
- (250) Gupta A, Butts B, Kwei KA, Dvorakova K, Stratton SP, Briehl MM, et al. Attenuation of catalase activity in the malignant phenotype plays a functional role in an in vitro model for tumor progression. Cancer Lett 2001 Nov 28;173(2):115-25.
- (251) Nishikawa M, Tamada A, Kumai H, Yamashita F, Hashida M. Inhibition of experimental pulmonary metastasis by controlling biodistribution of catalase in mice. Int J Cancer 2002 May 20;99(3):474-9.
- (252) Waseem S, Hussain M, Islam N. Oxidative Stress in Mild and Moderate COPD: Assessment of Oxidant Anti-Oxidant Imbalance. Biomedical Research . 2014.
- (253) Esme H, Cemek M, Sezer M, Saglam H, Demir A, Melek H, et al. High levels of oxidative stress in patients with advanced lung cancer. Respirology 2008 Jan;13(1):112-6.
- (254) Puig-Vilanova E, Rodriguez DA, Lloreta J, Ausin P, Pascual-Guardia S, Broquetas J, et al. Oxidative stress, redox signaling pathways, and autophagy in cachectic muscles of male patients with advanced COPD and lung cancer. Free Radic Biol Med 2015 Feb;79:91-108.
- (255) Traverso N, Ricciarelli R, Nitti M, Marengo B, Furfaro AL, Pronzato MA, et al. Role of glutathione in cancer progression and chemoresistance. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2013;2013:972913.

- (256) Yang P, Ebbert JO, Sun Z, Weinshilboum RM. Role of the glutathione metabolic pathway in lung cancer treatment and prognosis: a review. J Clin Oncol 2006 Apr 10;24(11):1761-9.
- (257) Biljak VR, Rumora L, Cepelak I, Pancirov D, Popovic-Grle S, Soric J, et al. Glutathione cycle in stable chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Cell Biochem Funct 2010 Aug;28(6):448-53.
- (258) Reuter S, Gupta SC, Chaturvedi MM, Aggarwal BB. Oxidative stress, inflammation, and cancer: how are they linked? Free Radic Biol Med 2010 Dec 1;49(11):1603-16.
- (259) Barczyk A, Pierzchala W, Kon OM, Cosio B, Adcock IM, Barnes PJ. Cytokine production by bronchoalveolar lavage T lymphocytes in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006 Jun;117(6):1484-92.
- (260) Takizawa H, Tanaka M, Takami K, Ohtoshi T, Ito K, Satoh M, et al. Increased expression of transforming growth factor-beta1 in small airway epithelium from tobacco smokers and patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2001 May;163(6):1476-83.
- (261) De Boer WI, van SA, Sont JK, Sharma HS, Stolk J, Hiemstra PS, et al. Transforming growth factor beta1 and recruitment of macrophages and mast cells in airways in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1998 Dec;158(6):1951-7.
- (262) Maeda H, Shiraishi A. TGF-beta contributes to the shift toward Th2-type responses through direct and IL-10-mediated pathways in tumor-bearing mice. J Immunol 1996 Jan 1;156(1):73-8.
- (263) Asselin-Paturel C, Echchakir H, Carayol G, Gay F, Opolon P, Grunenwald D, et al. Quantitative analysis of Th1, Th2 and TGF-beta1 cytokine expression in tumor, TIL and PBL of non-small cell lung cancer patients. Int J Cancer 1998 Jul 3;77(1):7-12.
- (264) Grivennikov SI, Greten FR, Karin M. Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. Cell 2010 Mar 19;140(6):883-99.
- (265) Eide HA, Halvorsen AR, Sandhu V, Fane A, Berg J, Haakensen VD, et al. Non-small cell lung cancer is characterised by a distinct inflammatory signature in serum compared with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Clin Transl Immunology 2016 Nov;5(11):e109.
- (266) Zhang MQ, Wan Y, Jin Y, Xin JB, Zhang JC, Xiong XZ, et al. Cigarette smoking promotes inflammation in patients with COPD by affecting the polarization and survival of Th/Tregs through up-regulation of muscarinic receptor 3 and 5 expression. PLoS One 2014;9(11):e112350.
- (267) Haabeth OA, Lorvik KB, Hammarstrom C, Donaldson IM, Haraldsen G, Bogen B, et al. Inflammation driven by tumour-specific Th1 cells protects against B-cell cancer. Nat Commun 2011;2:240.
- (268) Hao CJ, Li J, Liu P, Li XL, Hu YQ, Sun JC, et al. Effects of the balance between type 1 and type 2 T helper cells on ovarian cancer. Genet Mol Res 2016 Jun 3;15(2).
- (269) Almatroodi SA, McDonald CF, Darby IA, Pouniotis DS. Characterization of M1/M2 Tumour-Associated Macrophages (TAMs) and Th1/Th2 Cytokine Profiles in Patients with NSCLC. Cancer Microenviron 2016 Apr;9(1):1-11.
- (270) Zhang B, Yao G, Zhang Y, Gao J, Yang B, Rao Z, et al. M2-polarized tumorassociated macrophages are associated with poor prognoses resulting from

accelerated lymphangiogenesis in lung adenocarcinoma. Clinics (Sao Paulo) 2011;66(11):1879-86.

- (271) Ma J, Liu L, Che G, Yu N, Dai F, You Z. The M1 form of tumor-associated macrophages in non-small cell lung cancer is positively associated with survival time. BMC Cancer 2010;10:112.
- (272) Bethune G, Bethune D, Ridgway N, Xu Z. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) in lung cancer: an overview and update. J Thorac Dis 2010 Mar;2(1):48-51.
- (273) Jackman DM, Yeap BY, Sequist LV, Lindeman N, Holmes AJ, Joshi VA, et al. Exon 19 deletion mutations of epidermal growth factor receptor are associated with prolonged survival in non-small cell lung cancer patients treated with gefitinib or erlotinib. Clin Cancer Res 2006 Jul 1;12(13):3908-14.
- (274) Roengvoraphoj M, Tsongalis GJ, Dragnev KH, Rigas JR. Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors as initial therapy for non-small cell lung cancer: focus on epidermal growth factor receptor mutation testing and mutation-positive patients. Cancer Treat Rev 2013 Dec;39(8):839-50.
- (275) Liao BC, Lee JH, Lin CC, Chen YF, Chang CH, Ho CC, et al. Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors for Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer Patients with Leptomeningeal Carcinomatosis. J Thorac Oncol 2015 Dec;10(12):1754-61.
- (276) Ohsaki Y, Tanno S, Fujita Y, Toyoshima E, Fujiuchi S, Nishigaki Y, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor expression correlates with poor prognosis in non-small cell lung cancer patients with p53 overexpression. Oncol Rep 2000 May;7(3):603-7.
- (277) Fontanini G, De LM, Vignati S, Chine S, Lucchi M, Silvestri V, et al. Evaluation of epidermal growth factor-related growth factors and receptors and of neoangiogenesis in completely resected stage I-IIIA non-small-cell lung cancer: amphiregulin and microvessel count are independent prognostic indicators of survival. Clin Cancer Res 1998 Jan;4(1):241-9.
- (278) Ansari J, Shackelford RE, El-Osta H. Epigenetics in non-small cell lung cancer: from basics to therapeutics. Transl Lung Cancer Res 2016 Apr;5(2):155-71.
- (279) Yang Y, Meng H, Peng Q, Yang X, Gan R, Zhao L, et al. Downregulation of microRNA-21 expression restrains non-small cell lung cancer cell proliferation and migration through upregulation of programmed cell death 4. Cancer Gene Ther 2015 Jan;22(1):23-9.
- (280) Lin L, Tu HB, Wu L, Liu M, Jiang GN. MicroRNA-21 Regulates Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Cell Invasion and Chemo-Sensitivity through SMAD7. Cell Physiol Biochem 2016;38(6):2152-62.
- (281) Xie L, Yang F, Sun S. [Expression of miR-21 in peripheral blood serum and mononuclear cells in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and its clinical significance]. Zhong Nan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban 2016 Mar 28;41(3):238-43.
- (282) Pacurari M, Addison JB, Bondalapati N, Wan YW, Luo D, Qian Y, et al. The microRNA-200 family targets multiple non-small cell lung cancer prognostic markers in H1299 cells and BEAS-2B cells. Int J Oncol 2013 Aug;43(2):548-60.
- (283) Merikallio H, Kaarteenaho R, Paakko P, Lehtonen S, Hirvikoski P, Makitaro R, et al. Zeb1 and twist are more commonly expressed in metastatic than primary lung tumours and show inverse associations with claudins. J Clin Pathol 2011 Feb;64(2):136-40.

- (284) Cui H, Grosso S, Schelter F, Mari B, Kruger A. On the Pro-Metastatic Stress Response to Cancer Therapies: Evidence for a Positive Co-Operation between TIMP-1, HIF-1alpha, and miR-210. Front Pharmacol 2012;3:134.
- (285) Puissegur MP, Mazure NM, Bertero T, Pradelli L, Grosso S, Robbe-Sermesant K, et al. miR-210 is overexpressed in late stages of lung cancer and mediates mitochondrial alterations associated with modulation of HIF-1 activity. Cell Death Differ 2011 Mar;18(3):465-78.
- (286) Tessema M, Yingling CM, Picchi MA, Wu G, Liu Y, Weissfeld JL, et al. Epigenetic Repression of CCDC37 and MAP1B Links Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease to Lung Cancer. J Thorac Oncol 2015 Aug;10(8):1181-8.
- (287) Wauters E, Janssens W, Vansteenkiste J, Decaluwe H, Heulens N, Thienpont B, et al. DNA methylation profiling of non-small cell lung cancer reveals a COPD-driven immune-related signature. Thorax 2015 Dec;70(12):1113-22.
- (288) Sato T, Arai E, Kohno T, Takahashi Y, Miyata S, Tsuta K, et al. Epigenetic clustering of lung adenocarcinomas based on DNA methylation profiles in adjacent lung tissue: Its correlation with smoking history and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Int J Cancer 2014 Jul 15;135(2):319-34.
- (289) Jackson EL, Olive KP, Tuveson DA, Bronson R, Crowley D, Brown M, et al. The differential effects of mutant p53 alleles on advanced murine lung cancer. Cancer Res 2005 Nov 15;65(22):10280-8.
- (290) Graziano SL, Gu L, Wang X, Tatum AH, Vollmer RT, Strauss GM, et al. Prognostic significance of mucin and p53 expression in stage IB non-small cell lung cancer: a laboratory companion study to CALGB 9633. J Thorac Oncol 2010 Jun;5(6):810-7.
- (291) Mitsudomi T, Hamajima N, Ogawa M, Takahashi T. Prognostic significance of p53 alterations in patients with non-small cell lung cancer: a meta-analysis. Clin Cancer Res 2000 Oct;6(10):4055-63.
- (292) Steels E, Paesmans M, Berghmans T, Branle F, Lemaitre F, Mascaux C, et al. Role of p53 as a prognostic factor for survival in lung cancer: a systematic review of the literature with a meta-analysis. Eur Respir J 2001 Oct;18(4):705-19.
- (293) Kandioler D, Stamatis G, Eberhardt W, Kappel S, Zochbauer-Muller S, Kuhrer I, et al. Growing clinical evidence for the interaction of the p53 genotype and response to induction chemotherapy in advanced non-small cell lung cancer. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2008 May;135(5):1036-41.
- (294) Kara M, Kirkil G, Kalemci S. Differential Expression of MicroRNAs in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Adv Clin Exp Med 2016 Jan;25(1):21-6.
- (295) Sundar IK, Nevid MZ, Friedman AE, Rahman I. Cigarette smoke induces distinct histone modifications in lung cells: implications for the pathogenesis of COPD and lung cancer. J Proteome Res 2014 Feb 7;13(2):982-96.
- (296) Tong J, Sun X, Cheng H, Zhao D, Ma J, Zhen Q, et al. Expression of p16 in non-small cell lung cancer and its prognostic significance: a meta-analysis of published literatures. Lung Cancer 2011 Nov;74(2):155-63.
- (297) Tam KW, Zhang W, Soh J, Stastny V, Chen M, Sun H, et al. CDKN2A/p16 inactivation mechanisms and their relationship to smoke exposure and molecular features in non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol 2013 Nov;8(11):1378-88.

- (298) Ma Y, Fan M, Dai L, Kang X, Liu Y, Sun Y, et al. Expression of p63 and CK5/6 in early-stage lung squamous cell carcinoma is not only an early diagnostic indicator but also correlates with a good prognosis. Thorac Cancer 2015 May;6(3):288-95.
- (299) Sun Y, Sun D, Li F, Tian L, Li C, Li L, et al. Downregulation of Sirt1 by antisense oligonucleotides induces apoptosis and enhances radiation sensitization in A549 lung cancer cells. Lung Cancer 2007 Oct;58(1):21-9.
- (300) Ota H, Tokunaga E, Chang K, Hikasa M, Iijima K, Eto M, et al. Sirt1 inhibitor, Sirtinol, induces senescence-like growth arrest with attenuated Ras-MAPK signaling in human cancer cells. Oncogene 2006 Jan 12;25(2):176-85.
- (301) Grbesa I, Pajares MJ, Martinez-Terroba E, Agorreta J, Mikecin AM, Larrayoz M, et al. Expression of sirtuin 1 and 2 is associated with poor prognosis in non-small cell lung cancer patients. PLoS One 2015;10(4):e0124670.
- (302) Lin SY, Peng F. Association of SIRT1 and HMGA1 expression in non-small cell lung cancer. Oncol Lett 2016 Jan;11(1):782-8.
- (303) Kato R, Mizuno S, Kadowaki M, Shiozaki K, Akai M, Nakagawa K, et al. Sirt1 expression is associated with CD31 expression in blood cells from patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Respir Res 2016 Oct 27;17(1):139.
- (304) Conti V, Corbi G, Manzo V, Pelaia G, Filippelli A, Vatrella A. Sirtuin 1 and aging theory for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Anal Cell Pathol (Amst) 2015;2015:897327.
- (305) Sun Y, Bai Y, Zhang F, Wang Y, Guo Y, Guo L. miR-126 inhibits non-small cell lung cancer cells proliferation by targeting EGFL7. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2010 Jan 15;391(3):1483-9.
- (306) Wen XP, Ma HL, Zhao LY, Zhang W, Dang CX. MiR-30a suppresses non-small cell lung cancer progression through AKT signaling pathway by targeting IGF1R. Cell Mol Biol (Noisy -le-grand) 2015 May 28;61(2):78-85.
- (307) Chirieac LR. Tumor cell proliferation, proliferative index and mitotic count in lung cancer. Transl Lung Cancer Res 2016 Oct;5(5):554-6.
- (308) Othman N, Nagoor NH. The role of microRNAs in the regulation of apoptosis in lung cancer and its application in cancer treatment. Biomed Res Int 2014;2014:318030.

ADDENDUM

Apart from the scientific publications that are part of the current thesis, during the years that I have been working in the Muscle Wasting and Cachexia in Chronic Respiratory Diseases and Lung Cancer group, under the supervision of Dr. Esther Barreiro, I have had the opportunity to participate in other studies that have been also published in international journals:

A Chacón-Cabrera, **M Mateu-Jiménez**, K Langohr, C Fermoselle, E García-Arumí, AL Andreu, J Yélamos, **E Barreiro**. Muscle protein catabolism and phenotype in respiratory and limb muscles in PARP-1 and PARP-2 mice with lung cancer caquexia.

J Cell Physiol. 2017 Dec;232(12):3744-3761

M Mateu-Jiménez, C Fermoselle, F Rojo, J Mateu, R Peña. A J Urtreger, M J. Diament, E D Bal de Kier Joffé, L Pijuan, A Garcia de Herreros, **E Barreiro**. Pharmacological approaches in an experimental model of non-small cell lung cancer: effects on tumor biology.

Curr Pharm Des. 2016; 22(34):5300-5310

M Mateu-Jimenez, B Cucarull-Martínez, J Yelamos, **E Barreiro**. Reduced tumor burden through increased oxidative stress in lung adenocarcinoma cells PARP-1 and PARP-2 knockout mice.

Biochimie. 2016 Feb;121:278-86

A Chacon-Cabrera, C Fermoselle, AJ Urtreger, **M Mateu-Jimenez**, M Sandri, MJ Diament, ED Bal de Kier Joffé, **E Barreiro**. Pharmacological strategies in lung cancer-induced cachexia: effects on muscle proteolysis, autophagy, structure, and weakness.

J Cell Physiol. 2014 Nov; 229 (11):1660-72

E Barreiro, C Fermoselle, **M Mateu-Jimenez**, A Sánchez-Font, L Pijuan, J Gea, **V Curull**. Oxidative stress and inflammation in the normal airways and blood of patients with lung cancer and COPD.

Free Radic Biol Med. 2013 Dec; 65: 859-871